

## After the Paris Agreement, the debt deluge

## Why lending for climate drives debt distress

Sejal Patel, Erik Klok, Paul Steele and Isatou F Camara

Issue Paper October 2022

#### Climate change; Sustainable markets

*Keywords:* Climate finance, economics, debt, mainstreaming biodiversity



### About the authors

Sejal Patel is a researcher in IIED's Shaping Sustainable Markets and Climate Change Groups. She is an environmental economist, and her work focuses on climate and nature finance, public policy, and governance.

Erik Klok is an international macroeconomist focusing on the global financial architecture and debt sustainability. The views expressed in this paper are those of himself -on a personal account- and do not represent any official views. He was on leave from his employer when contributing to this paper.

Paul Steele is chief economist at IIED. His work covers incentives for an inclusive green economy with a focus on climate finance and biodiversity finance.

Isatou F Camara is deputy director in the Directorate of Development Planning, Ministry of Finance, Government of The Gambia. Her work focuses on sustainable development, climate change, and disaster risk financing.

Corresponding author: sejal.patel@iied.org

#### Produced by IIED's Shaping Sustainable Markets Group

The Shaping Sustainable Markets Group works to make sure that local and global markets are fair and can help poor people and nature thrive. Our research focuses on the mechanisms, structures and policies that lead to sustainable and inclusive economies. Our strength is in finding locally appropriate solutions to complex global and national problems.

Published by IIED, October 2022

Patel, S, Klok, E, Steele, P and Camara, IF (2022) After the Paris agreement, the debt deluge: why lending for climate drives debt distress. IIED, London.

iied.org/20646iied

ISBN 978-1-83759-000-1

Cover photo: Flood in The Gambia © ALHAGIE MANKA/state of mic

International Institute for Environment and Development 235 High Holborn, Holborn, London WC1V 7DN, UK Tel: +44 (0)20 3463 7399 www.iied.org

✓ @iied**f** www.facebook.com/thellED

Download more publications at http://pubs.iied.org

IIED publications may be shared and republished in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivatives 4.0 International Public License (CC BY-NC-ND 4.0). Under the terms of this licence, anyone can copy, distribute and display the material, providing that they credit the original source and don't use it for commercial purposes or make derivatives. Different licences may apply to some illustrative elements, in which instance the licence will be displayed alongside. IIED is happy to discuss any aspect of further usage. Get more information via www.iied.org/Creative-Commons

IIED is a charity registered in England, Charity No.800066 and in Scotland, OSCR Reg No.SC039864 and a company limited by guarantee registered in England No.2188452.

### Acknowledgements

This publication has been reviewed according to IIED's peer review policy, which sets out a rigorous, documented and accountable process (see www.iied.org/ researchexcellenceimpact for more information). The reviewers were: Dev Useree, public financial management consultant, and Helen O'Connor, principal researcher at IIED. Thanks also to Kit Nicholson, public financial management and climate expert and Binyam Yacob Gebreyes, senior researcher, Global Climate Law, Policy and Governance, Climate Change Group.

The author would like to thank these peer reviewers, and also Frances Reynolds, Cinzia Cimmino, Holly Ashley for their support in the production of this paper and Judith Fisher for design and layout.

Developing countries — especially least developed countries (LDCs) and small island developing states (SIDS) — face huge challenges in financing their current climate and nature needs. The borrowing space of LDCs and SIDS is already significantly constrained by debt, and the 70% of climate finance provided as loans to developing countries is driving further debt distress. Now almost mid-way through the process of agreeing the new collective quantified goal (NCQG) for climate finance mobilisation post-2025, this analysis highlights why it is time to urgently reverse the balance between grants and loans. It highlights why grants must be at least 70% of climate finance for LDCs and SIDS through debt swaps for climate and nature action, climate-related budget support and new reallocated Special Drawing Rights from the IMF for climate action.

## Contents

List	of boxes, figures and tables	4
Sur	nmary	5
1 In	troduction	ę
1.1	Finance for climate change	10
1.2	The new global goal on climate finance	13
1.3	Gendered impacts of climate finance delivery	14
1.4	The triple crisis of debt, climate and nature	15
1.5	Purpose of this analysis	15
2 M	lethodology	17
2.1	Nationally determined contributions:	
	implementation costs	18
2.2	Debt-to-GDP ratios	19
2.3	Fiscally sustainable debt-to-GDP ratio	
	thresholds	19
2.4	Calculating countries' domestic borrowing space	e21
2.5	Accounting for domestic climate finance	21
2.6	Overarching assumptions	21

ŀ	3 Results: a review of LDC and SIDS debt and	
	finance needs	23
)	3.1 Least developed countries	24
	3.2 Fiscal space analysis of the LDCs	24
	3.3 Small island developing states	29
)	3.4 Fiscal space analysis of the SIDS	31
	4 Implications and ways forward	33
)	4.1 What is needed: aligning debt sustainability	
)	with climate and nature action	34
,	4.2 New global goal on climate finance	39
-	Acronyms	40
)	Related reading	41
)	Annex 1. The new collective quantified goal	
	(NCQG) decision-making process	42
	D (	
	References	43
	Endnotes	46

# List of boxes, figures and tables

## Boxes

Box 1.	Global trends in adaptation finance	11
Box 2.	Example: Senegal's climate needs in debt distress	21
Box 3.	Emerging debt swap in Antigua and Barbuda	36
Box 4.	European Union and World Bank climate budget support	37

## Figures

Figure 1.	Climate adaptation finance gaps by country in 24 LDCs	6
Figure 2.	Climate adaptation finance gaps by country in nine SIDS	7
Figure 3.	Instrument split of public climate finance in 2016-2020 (US\$ billion)	11
Figure 4.	Thematic split of climate finance provided and mobilised (US\$ billion)	11
Figure 5.	Climate finance by instrument (US\$ billion)	12
Figure 6.	Adaptation finance reported in 2019/2020 by instrument, use and sector	13
Figure 7.	Climate adaptation finance gaps by country in 24 LDCs	24
Figure 8.	Climate adaptation finance gaps as a percentage of GDP in 24 LDCs	28
Figure 9.	Climate adaptation finance gaps by country in nine SIDS	32
Figure 10.	Climate adaptation finance gaps as a percentage of GDP in nine SIDS	32

## Tables

Table 1.	Public and publicly guaranteed external debt thresholds in low-income countries	20
Table 2.	Adaptation cost information presented in the NDCs of LDCs	25
Table 3.	Adaptation cost information presented in the NDCs of SIDS	30

## Summary

#### Context

Developing countries face huge challenges in financing their current climate and nature needs. The supply of climate finance is far lower than the need, and has been falling short of global commitments. Significantly, the Paris Agreement's target of US\$100 billion a year by 2020 for developed countries was not achieved (US\$83.3 billion was mobilised in 2020).<sup>1</sup>

This is leading to a failure to achieve sufficient progress in mitigating the causes of climate change and in adapting to climate impacts, including tackling loss and damage.

The struggles of access to finance are the most pronounced in the least developed countries (LDCs) and small island developing states (SIDS). Across these countries, governments struggle with financing their current climate and nature needs while keeping their external debt levels sustainable.

While external debt levels have been rising over the last decade, they increased significantly in the last few years due to the global COVID-19 pandemic and the global food and energy price shocks in 2022 following Russia's war in Ukraine. The IMF reported that 60% of low-income countries were at high risk of, or already in, debt distress even before 2022.<sup>2</sup>

Despite this, more than 70% of climate finance is still being provided as loans,<sup>1</sup> and often not even on concessional terms.<sup>3</sup>

These loans are adding to the growing post-COVID-19 debt crisis. There is a limit to the volume of loans developing countries can absorb before their debt becomes unaffordable and economically destabilising. Meanwhile, the economic effects of climate change are increasing, which in turn decreases the debt-carrying capacity of countries. These impacts are magnified if the much-needed adaptation measures are not implemented to shield countries and communities.

Almost mid-way through the process of agreeing the new collective quantified goal (NCQG) for climate finance mobilisation post-2025, this analysis highlights the need for rethinking how climate finance support is provided, while highlighting that not providing this finance has huge consequences, as countries need to adapt their economies to climate change urgently. This analysis seeks to improve our understanding of how climate finance is being delivered. We propose a set of recommendations for climate finance stakeholders to learn from past experience of climate finance delivery and to chart more realistic and feasible ways forward with regard to the conditions and characteristics of the new goal, and climate finance mobilisation and delivery more broadly.

### Methodology and objectives

This paper presents an illustrative analysis based on publicly available datasets of the borrowing space, as compared to the sustainable borrowing thresholds calculated under the joint World Bank–IMF debt sustainability framework (DSF) and the climate adaptation finance needs for 24 LDCs and 9 SIDS. LDCs and SIDS are selected as they are the most climate vulnerable countries. The 24 LDCs and 9 SIDS are selected because of the availability of adaptation cost data in their nationally determined contributions (NDCs).

The calculations presented in this analysis are estimates. In understanding the implications for a particular country, nationally conducted calculations on the debt status and adaptation needs of that country based on internal data would provide a more precise and detailed insight into the situation of that country.

The review is carried out to determine the extent to which these countries have the borrowing space to take on more loans to finance their climate adaptation needs. For illustrative purposes, this analysis assumes that the full amount of available borrowing space is used only to finance the NDC adaptation need, and not for other public purposes like other elements of the Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs) or regular government spending. In reality, countries have multiple policy priorities to support and would need to use the borrowing space across those. Therefore, climate would receive only a small proportion of the space. Over the past decade borrowing has risen faster than economic growth, thereby consuming borrowing space, and we see no reason to expect that this will change given the major challenges LDCs and SIDS are facing in addition to the climate challenge, while debt levels are already elevated.

This analysis shows that even if we assume climate adaptation spending is the sole top priority that receives all new funds from borrowing, this would still be largely insufficient to support adaptation needs in most countries, particularly as many are near or beyond their debt ceilings, and the climate and nature impacts only threaten to worsen their positions. This is because international climate finance is available predominately as loans that add to the debt burdens and thus reduce the fiscal space countries have to spend on adaptation and respond to disaster events. Furthermore, future economic damage from climate changes will reduce productivity and cause high loss and damage costs, which will also significantly impact debt burdens, and which are currently rarely included in debt sustainability assessments.<sup>4</sup>

An urgent redesign of the international climate financial architecture is needed to ensure it provides sufficient support for climate and nature action. Not investing in adaptation is no longer an option.

#### Analysis

#### LDCs

The 24 LDCs report climate adaptation finance needs of over US\$200 billion in their current NDCs — which are in a continuous process of revision, meaning their associated costs are likely to increase further.

This analysis finds that in the majority of cases (for 22 out of the 24 LDCs), the climate adaptation finance needs exceed their public borrowing space and would place these countries in debt distress, according to the sustainable debt thresholds in their debt sustainability assessments by the IMF and World Bank.

Based on 2020 debt data (the most recent available, but which underestimates current debt levels), the maximum that could be financed by public debt issuance (ie loans) across these 24 LDCs is US\$27.5 billion. The remainder — US\$182.4 billion (86.9%) — would need to be financed via other means.

In relation to the current and historic trend of providing 70% of climate finance as loans, this would represent 13.1% that could be sustainably absorbed, still leaving 56.9% of the potential loan offers above the sustainable debt threshold. However, it should be highlighted that as well as issues of the proportion of finance flowing as loans via other instruments, the volume of finance being provided for adaptation is far lower than the quantity needed.

The remaining gap would need to be financed through, for example, other sources of domestic public finance, international support through grant-based budget support and debt relief, philanthropists, or by finance provided by the private sector (noting that private sector finance has thus far been very low, and is unlikely to support adaptation substantially in the near future given the public nature of the majority of adaptation needs).

Figure 1 shows a breakdown of the 24 LDCs' sovereign borrowing space and the excess of adaptation needs over the borrowing space where applicable — which is the case for the majority of the countries.



Figure 1. Climate adaptation finance gaps by country in 24 LDCs  $\,$ 

#### SIDS

The nine SIDS present climate adaptation finance needs of US\$33.3 billion in their NDCs, which in most cases (for six out of the nine SIDS), exceeds their public borrowing space and would put these countries in debt distress. The maximum that could be financed by public debt issuance across these nine SIDS is US\$6.2 billion. The remainder — US\$27 billion (81%) — would need to be financed via other means.

In relation to the current and historic trend of providing 70% of climate finance as loans, this would represent 17% that could be sustainably absorbed, still leaving 51% of the potential loan offers above the sustainable debt threshold. However, it should be highlighted that as well as issues of the proportion of finance flowing as loans via other instruments, the volume of finance being provided for adaptation is far lower than the quantity needed.

The remaining gap would need to be financed through, for example, other sources of domestic public finance, international support through grant-based budget support and debt relief, philanthropy, or by finance provided by the private sector. It is evident that climate finance support beyond loans to finance adaptation is needed, and that grant-based instruments to finance the climate and nature needs of LDCs and SIDS would ensure economic sustainability.

Whilst this presents a static picture, this may not change in a dynamic context over time, as climate adaptation activities generally do not provide the immediate financial returns required for loan payback and therefore do not relieve debt sustainability pressures over the short and medium term. Meanwhile, adaptation investments increase the economic resilience over the medium and long term, and therefore a more favourable GDP trajectory, which would improve the debt sustainability situation of the country and its future capacity to borrow. However, for the larger part, the (future) economic consequences of climate change that adaptation investments mitigate are not captured in current debt sustainability analyses (ie debt sustainability analyses assume that this damage will not occur and therefore reflect an overoptimistic debt sustainability assessment for climate-vulnerable countries). Hence, the net effect of borrowing for climate adaptation on debt sustainability assessment will be neutral at best, and unfortunately will not improve current debt sustainability outcomes under the current debt sustainability methodology.



#### Figure 2. Climate adaptation finance gaps by country in nine SIDS

#### Approaches to improve the system

In the current global conditions, the focus of climate finance also needs a shift towards the provision of targeted support, including, as required, debt restructuring and grant-based climate-related budget support instead of loans. Without this, there will be an ongoing failure to mobilise sufficient finance for climate action. Failure to invest will come at a high price in terms of output losses, which will further impair debt sustainability. Delays in addressing debt sustainability issues are associated with protracted recessions, deteriorating terms of trade, rising inflation, reduced spending on social safety nets, public health, and education, which have disproportionate impacts on the poorest and most marginalised groups.

There is a pressing need for significantly increased international grant financing. The current global context, including the impacts of the pandemic and the global food and energy price shocks, is putting downward pressure on climate finance flows and overseas development assistance more broadly.

In the face of these challenges, climate finance providers need to support innovative financing instruments to try and fill the gaps. These should combine different sources and types of funds for more context-specific and fit-for-purpose functions, such as large-scale debt restructuring that specifically aims to achieve climate and nature outcomes, in combination with current unused and unissued Special Drawing Rights (SDRs) channelling towards climate goals.<sup>5</sup> These instruments must also be channelled through climate-based budget support.

This would play a key role in linking debt, climate and nature. Such instruments are essential in contributing to increased climate financing for LDCs and SIDS — countries that are facing high climate finance needs and limited borrowing capacity — and could be economically feasible under the right circumstances according to a recent IMF paper.<sup>53</sup>

This would avoid the need for high transaction costs associated with off-budget climate projects by instead using on-budget higher-volume programmaticbased reforms. Concerns about effective fiduciary management could be addressed through support for public financial management (PFM), which needs to be recognised as a key tool in the move towards climate resilience.

#### Recommendations

For strengthening climate finance delivery, this analysis recommends aligning debt sustainability with climate and nature action through:

 Strengthening frameworks by integrating climate into debt sustainability analysis, supporting the development of green national financing and debt management frameworks, and ensuring alignment of climate and nature with other cross-cutting priorities

- Increasing resources for climate action, primarily as grant financing where possible, and through alternative and innovative mechanisms more broadly, including through:
  - Mobilising existing debt stocks to support climate and nature action to address high debt burdens and free up more fiscal space
  - Climate-based budget support to foster better alignment of support with country policies and reduce the burden of multiple, fragmented aid projects.
  - Investment in public financial management to support climate financing as a vital investment for climate resilience. Supporting finance to flow through national budgets will also help to strengthen national systems for inclusive and transparent governance that support long-term climate and economic sustainability and the achievement of the broader SDGs.
  - Building in climate-resilient debt clauses to ensure context-relevant mechanisms that are suited to their environment (ie climate-vulnerable countries) by automatically deferring debt service in response to major climate shocks, natural disasters or other major economic events.
  - Rechannelling unused SDRs to climate action or even issuing new SDRs diverted to climate action, for countries that face climate change as an externality.
  - Exploring approaches to improve private sector engagement and mobilisation.

This analysis proposes that the following considerations be reflected in the development of the terms of a NCQG for climate finance mobilisation:

- The need for a significant step-up in grant and innovative grant-based mechanisms. Climate finance should not create debt sustainability problems
- The need for significant improvements in access to finance
- The scope of climate finance needs to include adaptation, mitigation and loss and damage components
- Climate finance provision needs to ensure a scale of mobilisation targets that adequately reflects the true costs of climate action in countries, including for adaptation, mitigation and loss and damage
- The need for improved accountability and reporting to support climate and debt management

## Introduction



## 1.1 Finance for climate change

Developing countries face huge challenges in financing their current climate and nature needs. The supply of climate finance is far lower than the demand. Many NDCs set out needs that are far greater than current domestic and international financing flows. An impact of inadequate financing is a failure to achieve sufficient progress in mitigating the causes of climate change and in adapting to climate impacts, including dealing with losses and damages. The Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC) warns that unless warming is maintained below 1.5 degrees, and gives less than eight years now to achieve a path deviation sufficient to keep within this limit, the world will face unpredictable and unprecedented climate impacts.<sup>6</sup>

As well as issues of quantity and scale, there are major issues relating to the access to and quality of finance that is delivered. Struggles to access finance are most pronounced in the LDCs, who face huge resource and capacity challenges across several fronts, and in the SIDS are also facing major challenges in the face of a constant existential threat. Across all developing countries, governments are struggling with financing their current climate and nature needs, while at the same time keeping their external debt levels fiscally sustainable.

Because of the real or perceived higher risks of lending to developing countries, and particularly to LDCs and SIDS, the cost of capital is higher for these countries. For example, LDCs spend three times more on interest repayments than developed countries, while LDCs also need to borrow in foreign currencies, raising the cost of capital when the exchange rate deteriorates, which could be climate change related itself following climate change induced balance of payment shocks.<sup>7</sup>

While external debt issues have been increasing over the last decade, they have become particularly exacerbated in the last few years due to the global COVID-19 pandemic and the 2022 global food and energy price surges following Russia's war in Ukraine. The International Monetary Fund (IMF) reports that 60% of low-income countries are at high risk of or already in debt distress.<sup>2</sup> The IMF is also warning of the dangers of the downward revisions to the global growth forecasts: the global economy is stalling, meaning an increasing number of countries are likely to fall into debt distress.<sup>8</sup> Debt distress conditions are likely to impede a country's focus and ability to address the climate and nature crises as well as reduce poverty and support other national priorities. This creates a vicious circle as the negative economic effects of climate change materialise, reducing the debt carrying capacity of those countries.

Debt distress also impedes countries' abilities to access climate finance. For example, in addition to issues with annual average losses of around 7% of gross domestic product (GDP) from wind-related incidents and floods, the additional fallout from the global pandemic pushed Belize's debt-to-GDP ratio from 96% in 2019 to 133% by the end of 2020.<sup>9</sup> This made accessing climate readiness and support funds from agencies such as the Global Environment Facility, Green Climate Fund and the Adaptation Fund event more difficult.<sup>10,11</sup> Climate risks are a key factor that can not only further undermine the sovereign debt burden, but also makes the cost of borrowing more onerous.

LDCs and SIDS are among the hardest hit by climate impacts and require finance for adaptation and resilience, over mitigation — especially as despite being home to around 15% of the world's population,\* these countries collectively emit less than 2% of annual global greenhouse gases.\*\* However, financing adaptation does not in many cases bring immediate returns that would service loan instruments. Instead, grant-based instruments are necessary for supporting these purposes.

And yet, over 70% of climate finance is still being provided as loans,<sup>12</sup> and largely for mitigation purposes. These loans are adding to the growing post-COVID debt crisis. There is a limit to the volume of loans that developing countries can absorb before taking on more debt becomes simply unaffordable and economically destabilising.

<sup>\* 1.1</sup> billion people (around 14% of the world's population) in LDCs and 65 million people (under 1% of the world's population) in SIDS. IISD (2021) Small islands, large oceans: voices on the frontlines of climate change. https://bit.ly/3RnENyf

<sup>\*\*</sup> LDCs collectively emit 1.1% of annual greenhouse gas emissions globally; SiDS collectively emit 0.57% of annual greenhouse gas emissions globally; there is an overlap between LDCs and SIDS membership. Comoros, Guinea-Bissau, Haiti, Kiribati, Sao Tomé and Principe, Solomon Islands, Timor-Leste and Tuvalu are all both LDCs and SIDS. LDCs and SIDS collectively emit 1.6% of annual greenhouse gas emissions globally. Data from: World Bank Open Data, Co2 emissions (kt) https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/EN.ATM.CO2E.KT and IISD (2021) (see endnote 10).

#### **BOX 1. GLOBAL TRENDS IN ADAPTATION FINANCE**



Figure 3. Instrument split of public climate finance in 2016-2020 (US\$ billion)

Data on overall climate finance flows presented in the OECD<sup>1</sup> 2022 report show that climate finance flows have consistently been in the form of loans. Figure 3 shows the instruments used to channel public climate finance. The overall volume of flows have increased by 47% (US\$21.7 billion) from 2016 to 2020.



Figure 4. Thematic split of climate finance provided and mobilised (US\$ billion)

The OECD<sup>1</sup> 2022 report also shows that adaptation flows have increased significantly from 2016 (US\$10.1 billion) to 2020 (US\$28.6 billion) — a 183% increase. However, in absolute terms, the volume of adaptation flows are still far below mitigation flows (and far below the needs). Figure 4 shows the flows of public and private climate finance over the 2016 to 2020.

Data from the Climate Policy Initiative (CPI), which tracks domestic climate finance mobilisation as well as international flows, from both the public and private sectors, shows similar trends in adaptation finance.

The CPI reports that at least US\$384 billion (61%) of climate finance in 2019/2020 was raised as debt (loans) (Figure 5). Of this amount, at least US\$337 billion was provided at market rate (representing 53% of tracked climate finance).



Figure 5. Climate finance by instrument (US\$ billion)

Source: CPI 2021<sup>3</sup>

The CPI reports that total finance for adaptation was US\$46 billion in 2019/2020, an increase of 53% compared to US\$30 billion in 2017/2018. Despite this positive trend, total adaptation finance remains far below the scale necessary to respond to existing and future climate change. UNEP's Adaptation Gap Report<sup>46</sup> estimates that annual adaptation costs in developing economies will be in the range of US\$155 to US\$330 billion by 2030.

Figure 6 illustrates that 72% of the adaptation flows were channelled through debt instruments (47% as market rate debt, and 25% as low-cost debt), and only 21% was provided as grants. This presents higher debt financing for adaptation (72%) than the reported 61% of overall climate finance raised at debt.

The CPI also reports that the public sector continues to provide almost all adaptation financing, with adaptation increasingly being prioritised in development finance climate portfolios, yet adaptation finance represents just 14% of total public finance, a slight increase from 12% in 2017/2018, and just 7% of total climate finance. Multilateral development finance institutions accounted for the largest share of adaptation finance (US\$16.1 billion) closely followed by national development finance institutions (US\$15.4 billion).

Note that the data presented above from the OECD and CPI analysis is accounting for flows across all developing countries and not specifically for LDCs and SIDS.

The OECD 2022<sup>1</sup> reports that between 2016 and 2020, the 40 SIDS and 46 LDCs respectively represented (annually, on average) 2% (US\$1.5 billion) and 17% (US\$12.6 billion) of the total climate finance provided and mobilised. The report does not comment on the instruments used for this mobilisation.



Figure 6. Adaptation finance reported in 2019/2020 by instrument, use and sector

International climate finance can be viewed as restitution, given the adaptation and resilience needs of LDCs and SIDS stem from the impacts of high greenhouse gas emissions elsewhere.<sup>13</sup> In this context, and given the limits and constraints of taking on more loans in LDCs and SIDS, it becomes difficult to justify the majority of climate finance provision through loans. Providing climate loans for adaptation investments may be counterproductive for the climate agenda as new debt crises will undermine future climate investments.

This paper presents an analysis of LDC's and SIDS' debt borrowing space, sustainable borrowing levels and adaptation finance needs, to illustrate that absorbing climate finance in the form of loans is an unsustainable and unfeasible approach to the provision of climate support. It explores alternative approaches for the international climate finance system.

International grant-based financing for climate adaptation could be channelled effectively through climate-based budget support and large-scale debt restructuring linked to climate and nature outcomes. The advantage of these modalities is that they both put climate policy at the heart of economic decision making and avoid the transactions of multiple off-budget climate projects.

## **1.2** The new global goal on climate finance

Despite committing more than ten years ago (at the 15th United Nations Climate Change Conference, COP15, in 2009) to provide US\$100 billion per year by 2020, richer countries have failed to offer enough climate finance and very little of what has been offered is being ring-fenced for measures to adapt to climate change rather than mitigate its effects. To date, the majority (70.7%) of climate finance has been delivered in the form of loans,12 increasing debt levels for countries that are already severely constrained.

The failure of meeting the US\$100 billion goal was tangible in the discussions at the 26th United Nations Climate Change Conference in 2021 (COP26), where developing country Parties noted developed countries failures to deliver on commitments.<sup>14</sup>

The final text of the Glasgow Climate Pact 'notes with deep regret that the goal of developed country Parties to mobilize jointly US\$100 billion per year by 2020 in the context of meaningful mitigation actions and transparency on implementation has not yet been met' and 'urges developed country Parties to fully deliver on the US\$100 billion goal urgently and through to 2025'.<sup>14</sup> Prior to the meeting, the UK COP26 Presidency published a Climate Finance Delivery Plan<sup>15</sup> led by Canada and Germany, which set out an estimated trajectory of climate finance delivery from 2021 to 2025 and principles for improving the delivery of climate finance from donors. The plan suggests that the US\$100 billion target will be reached in 2023, recognises the need for a strengthened accountability and transparency system for tracking progress towards the goal, and the importance of grant-based climate finance to support the poorest and most vulnerable.<sup>16</sup>

The lack of clear definition of climate finance and general lack of accountability mechanisms have continued to be key points of contention for the US\$100 billion goal. For example, although the Climate Finance Delivery Plan estimates that the US\$100 billion will 'likely' be achieved in 2023, observers have pointed out that the Organisation of Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) estimates upon which this new deadline is based use the 'most generous interpretation of the finance target possible' — the OECD counts all public development finance tagged as climate even if it is not new and additional and even though much remains 'committed' but not yet disbursed.<sup>17</sup> Oxfam estimates that developed countries will not meet the US\$100 billion target by 2025.<sup>17</sup>

These discussions on the shortcomings of the US\$100 billion at COP26 came within the context of opening discussions of the NCQG. The discussions at COP26 related to decision making on the process of deciding the new goal for climate finance mobilisation after 2025, starting from a floor of US\$100 billion a year. Resulting from those discussions, Parties agreed that deliberations on the NCQG would be set up around an ad hoc work programme over 2022–2024 (consisting of four technical expert dialogues per year, annual reports and ad hoc consultations; see Annex 1), calls for submissions from stakeholders, high-level ministerial dialogues, and stocktakes and guidance by the Conference of the Parties serving as the meeting of the Parties to the Paris Agreement (CMA).<sup>18</sup>

The Standing Committee on Finance (SCF) is working on developing an operational definition of climate finance, involving calling for submissions from Parties. The fourth biennial assessment report presented at COP26 was the first biennial assessment to not provide any recommendations, because there was not a consensus amongst Parties. Developing country Parties called on the SCF to develop their work on the operational definition of climate finance for the 26th United Nations Climate Change Conference in 2022 (COP27). Section 4.2 explores some conclusions from this analysis for contribution to the new global goal process.

## 1.3 Gendered impacts of climate finance delivery

In climate finance delivery, it is also important to consider how the instruments used will impact upon other cross-cutting considerations, such as gender equality. As discussed, while over 70% of climate finance has been delivered in the form of loans, loans as instruments are not generally conducive for supporting climate activities that do not harness financial returns during the maturity of the associated loan - making them unsuitable for a majority of climate adaptation activities. Meanwhile, the majority of gender-related and responsive climate action has related to climate adaptation activities as opposed to mitigation activities.<sup>19</sup> Given that the majority of climate finance is supporting mitigation purposes and being provided through loan instruments (see Box 1), the majority of climate finance is being delivered in a form unsuitable for supporting gender-related and responsive action.

## 1.3.1 Limiting capacity, capabilities, livelihoods, and welfare support

Due to the need for financial returns to repay loans, finance delivered through loans (as end-beneficiary instruments) could limit support to activities such as capacity and capability support, livelihoods support, and other welfare activities that provide vital support to ease burdens and build greater capacity of all people, but particularly of women and other marginalised genders, who typically have much larger unpaid care work and other unaccounted burdens, as funding these activities does not produce immediate financial returns. As an intermediate instrument (eg where a country may take out a loan in order to provide grants to national beneficiaries), this may cause issues associated with rising national debt (see Section 1.3.2). Delivering so much climate finance through loans could limit the amount of support going to these groups, and therefore in supporting gender equality.

## 1.3.2 Inequality from increasing debt burdens

Providing the majority of climate finance in the form of loans adds to the growing debt burden of countries. This has negative implications as servicing debt burdens takes up fiscal space, reducing the budget going to other activities. Budget squeezes (pressure on fiscal space) often mean that 'non-essential' areas such as low carbon transitions and support for gender equality drop out of priority financing agendas.<sup>20</sup>

As a result of pressures on fiscal space, if fiscal consolidation is undertaken, particularly fiscal consolidation based on cutting social spending and increasing regressive taxes, this can generate unequal and undesired outcomes. Past international debt relief packages linked to IMF agreements with associated conditionalities have actively impacted women more adversely than men and disproportionately disempowered women.<sup>20</sup> This is because they have failed to distinguish the different and dynamic ways in which men and women interact with the economy. Debt management policies that are apparently 'gender neutral' effectively rely on the gendered division of labour and the unpaid and underpaid work of women to cushion the impacts of fiscal austerity.<sup>20</sup>

Climate financiers need to start thinking about how to provide support through blended finance or innovative financial instruments that can provide solutions for funding without shifting the burden of payments in an unsustainable way.

## 1.3.3 Lower access to loan instruments for women

At the individual level, in general, women have less access to loans than men, and the cost of the credit can be more expensive.<sup>21</sup> Women are less likely to be paid an equal wage, have access to bank accounts and credit services, or be approved for a loan. Studies find that female-owned firms are more frequently discouraged from applying for bank credit and more likely to rely on informal finance.<sup>22</sup> Intersectionality further reduces access to credit — studies find for example that different ethnicities within gendered categories impact on access to credit.<sup>23</sup> Climate finance that is delivered in the form of loans by the implementing agency to beneficiaries in-country therefore needs to be careful to not exacerbate gender inequalities.

There are examples of tools and approaches used to mitigate gender biases in access to loans, including climate-funded programmes that specifically provide loans for women, or improve terms of approval rates for example. However, larger systemic issues (such as women being paid lower wages and therefore not being able to access the same size of loans or not having access to banking or credit services) are often not addressed, nor are able to be addressed, through smallscale climate action interventions. This again suggests that other financial instruments, such as grants, may in some contexts be better suited to delivering climate action without exacerbating gender inequalities.

There is also a broader need to acknowledge and integrate gender considerations into debt financing and debt sustainability analyses more comprehensively.

## 1.4 The triple crisis of debt, climate and nature

Many developing countries, and particularly the LDCs and SIDS, are facing a triple crisis of high debt levels, climate change and nature loss.<sup>24</sup> As discussed in Section 1.1, more than 60% of low-income countries are at high risk of, or already are in, debt distress, and beyond these, many of the remaining countries are up against their debt ceilings. The global pandemic and the recent food and inflation price surges represent two major external shocks in recent years that are hugely exacerbating existing problems.

These countries are also facing major climate impacts which is leading to, among many other major effects, the loss of GDP, which leads to increased debt burdens. Similar impacts are faced from the loss of nature.<sup>25</sup> Both the climate and nature crises can destabilise and significantly diminish national economies, likewise to high debt burdens. High debt burdens also impede progress on addressing the climate and nature crises.

For more than half the countries in sub-Saharan Africa, debt service repayments swallow up more than a quarter of all government revenue,<sup>5</sup> leaving little to no fiscal space remaining to address climate, nature, poverty and inequality, and other pressing issues. Fiscal space can be defined as the 'room in a government's budget that allows it to provide resources for a desired purpose without jeopardising the sustainability of its financial position or the stability of the economy'.<sup>26</sup>

## 1.5 Purpose of this analysis

The analysis presented in this paper is intended to highlight the order of magnitude of climate needs over the available borrowing space that countries have and to identify if countries are able to carry those climate needs, which has currently not been part of the climate finance discussion.

The analysis shows that the capacity of developing countries, and particularly the LDCs and SIDS, to borrow finance for climate action is very low, and that supplying climate finance as loans is not and will not be sufficient to reach the goals of the Paris Agreement. It shows that a serious rethink is needed about the composition of instruments used to reach the target of US\$100 billion of climate finance and for deciding the composition of the new post-2025 climate finance goal.

The calculations in the analysis were undertaken to demonstrate the key issues of climate financing in a debt-constrained context. The modelling could be more rigorous in several ways, such as including GDP growth rates and other dynamic variables that may impact future borrowing space. However, we will assume that any new borrowing space will be diverted to other priority government spending and investment needs, as has happened in the past years (where debt for development purposes has been growing faster than economic growth, reducing borrowing space). Given the persistent balance of payments deficits and fiscal deficits, we do not expect that economic growth in the coming years will reduce debt constraints, and further because the economic harm of climate change has not been integrated into debt sustainability analysis (DSA).\*

Overall, we believe that the net impacts of these dynamic variables will be marginal in the next five to ten years (as discussed further in Section 2.3). Therefore, we believe that the findings of this exercise, although simplistic and approximate, are largely valid to illustrate the nature of the problem.

The values presented in this analysis are based on data from publicly available datasets, and calculations will be estimates. In understanding the implications for a particular country, nationally conducted calculations on the debt status and adaptation needs of that country based on internal data would provide a more precise and detailed insight on the situation of that country.

\* The IMF has only recently began recommending countries to include climate change in debt sustainability assessments, although still on a voluntary basis. See for example the new debt sustainability framework for market access countries, which is applicable to some of the SIDS in this paper: www.imf.org/en/ Publications/Policy-Papers/Issues/2022/08/08/Staff-Guidance-Note-on-the-Sovereign-Risk-and-Debt-Sustainability-Framework-for-Market-521884

## Methodology



www.iied.org 17

The methodology consists of comparing the costs of implementing climate adaptation as presented in the NDCs to the 'borrowing space' available to countries. The borrowing space is defined as the difference between the sustainable debt-to-GDP threshold for the country and the debt-to-GDP ratio in 2020. These country-specific thresholds are presented in the IMF– World Bank debt sustainability framework (DSF) for low-income countries and market access countries.<sup>27,28</sup> More information on the country data and indicators used is presented in the following sections.

## 2.1 Nationally determined contributions: implementation costs

Every country Party to the Paris Agreement is required to submit an NDC, and update it periodically, laying out what steps it will take to cut its carbon emissions as well as laying out the measures needed to adapt to the impacts of climate change.\* The NDCs can present primary climate plans, not presented elsewhere, or draw from other national strategies, such as national adaptation plans (NAPs),\*\* national development policies, or sectoral plans, in presenting planned actions. A key caveat is that the plans and actions presented in NDCs are not necessarily the equivalent to a country's climate strategy - the plans laid out in NDCs are not necessarily developed with a whole of society approach, with meaningful national ownership, from an overarching vision and with full coverage of climate needs. However, as the experience of developing and using NDCs matures, NDCs are becoming increasingly country owned and are presenting fuller expositions of national climate needs.

The costs for implementing adaptation actions as presented in the countries' NDCs are used in this analysis as a proxy for national climate adaptation finance needs. This approach has significant limitations, given that NDCs do not necessarily present a comprehensive overview of the adaptation needs of the country, and countries have indeed scoped their adaptation needs to varying degrees.<sup>29</sup> Scoping adaptation costs is complicated by the dynamic nature of adaptation needs — needs will increase as climate impacts worsen, and can be hard to predict too far in advance.

It is also complicated by the context-specific nature of adaptation needs. Thorough local-level consultation across the country would be required to understand specific adaptation needs — but this is a costly and intensive exercise. It is of note that some adaptation costs are already absorbed by local actors (ie local households), who bear the burden of adaptation, and whose needs are not currently included in needs calculations.<sup>30</sup> Therefore, the costs of adaptation will be much higher than presented. NDCs are far from perfect indicators of a country's climate finance needs and are likely to provide a conservative estimate. However, they are currently the best comparable source of needs.

This analysis focuses on the adaptation finance needs component only and does not include the climate mitigation finance needs component. This is because climate mitigation needs could refer to the financing of private projects and hence may require a lower level of concessional public finance. To avoid the complications of factoring in those effects, and because looking only at NDC-based adaptation financing needs already illustrates the mismatch between countries' climate finance needs and their ability to borrow, the analysis only covers adaptation finance.

This analysis compares the full adaptation finance needs against the borrowing space as an illustrative exercise to present the mismatch between the needs and supply. Box 1, and particularly Figure 6, showed that this is not far off the current context, where very little is currently flowing to adaptation (7% of climate finance) and where the majority of climate finance is being provided as loans.

The analysis also looks only at the countries that present the costs of adaptation in their NDCs, using the most recent version of the NDC available for the country. The adaptation costs presented in the LDCs and SIDS NDCs, for the countries that provide costs, are presented in Tables 2 and 3.<sup>31</sup>

<sup>\*</sup> Article 4, Paragraph 2 of the Paris Agreement requires each Party to prepare, communicate and maintain successive nationally determined contributions that it intends to achieve. https://bit.ly/2Gg25W4 \*\* At the time of writing, 16 LDCs and 8 SIDS have published National Adaptation Plans. This analysis did not draw data from the NAPs to keep the data on

<sup>\*\*</sup> At the time of writing, 16 LDCs and 8 SIDS have published National Adaptation Plans. I his analysis did not draw data from the NAPs to keep the data on comparable terms — the analysis only uses data across NDCs, which are presented on five- or ten-year timeframes, whereas data presented in NAPs present longer-term overarching planning. As more LDC and SIDS NAPs are finalised, the methodology used in this paper could usefully be applied to the data from NAPs to develop a more detailed analysis of adaptation financing needs against financing gaps over the long-term. LDCs: Benin, Burkina Faso, Cambodia, Central African Republic, Chad, Democratic Republic of Congo, Ethiopia, Kiribati, Liberia, Madagascar, Nepal, Sierra Leone, South Sudan, Sudan, Timor-Leste and Togo. SIDS: Fiji, Grenada, Kiribati, Saint Lucia, Saint Vincent and the Grenadines, Suriname, Timor-Leste and Tonga. UNFCCC NAP Central (accessed September 2022), www4.unfccc.int/sites/NAPC/Pages/national-adaptation-plans.aspx

## 2.2 Debt-to-GDP ratios

The analysis uses the country's projected external debtto-GDP ratio at the end of 2020. These projections, taken from the IMF-World Bank debt sustainability analysis (DSA) as presented in country reports,<sup>32</sup> were made prior to the global pandemic. At the time of writing, there is no public global dataset yet available with the current values for external debt-to-GDP ratios.<sup>33</sup> The component of debt of focus in this analysis is the public and publicly guaranteed (PPG) external debt, as it is this component of national debt that is of interest when looking at flows of international climate finance support.

The pandemic will inevitably have impacted negatively on the PPG external debt-to-GDP ratios of almost all the countries considered. In addition, as of 2022, many countries faced a triple shock on their debt dynamics: rising food prices, rising energy prices and a rising dollar.

All countries reviewed have DSA reports from 2019 or later and the majority of countries have reports from 2020 or 2021. However, this timeline is not recent enough that the impacts of the pandemic have been able to be meaningfully incorporated — there is often a large lag with data, and by 2020 and 2021, the impacts of the pandemic were still unfolding. Nevertheless, this analysis uses the DSA data as the most up-to-date and suitable source, with the caveat that the debt-to-GDP ratios are very likely to be underestimates of the realworld situation.

The analysis does not assume that new debt space is created over the course of the NDC timeline (in the next ten years) resulting from GDP growth. This is because as well as GDP growth, national external debt will also grow. According to the trends over the last ten years for the selected countries, past debt has grown more quickly than economic growth, resulting in increases in the debt-to-GDP ratio and less space to take on new debt. It is important to also note that climate adaptation needs are growing year by year as climate impacts worsen.<sup>34</sup>

Ideally one would have a more dynamic estimate of borrowing space over the ten-year financial horizon of the NDCs. However, an examination of individual country DSAs shows that debt-to-GDP ratios are not expected to come down in the majority of cases at least for the next five years, but are expected to stabilise at best, even under far-going economic reform scenarios. This will require a drastic break from the past when debt was growing faster than economic growth thereby decreasing borrowing space each year.<sup>35</sup> Therefore, current debt-to-GDP levels are a prudent proxy for borrowing space over the next few years. Keeping debt-to-GDP ratios stable will be a major challenge under current economic conditions of high food and energy prices, rising interest rates, and upcoming debt repayments, which may put borrowing space further under pressure. The 2021 IMF report on macroeconomic developments and prospects in low-income countries finds that countries already do not have enough borrowing space left for general development purposes.<sup>36</sup>

As stressed before, this exercise is meant to give an illustration of the potential problem of lack of fiscal space and climate finance in the form of loans; further analysis is needed on the country level to get a more specific picture of a countries borrowing capacity for climate investments.

Given the outlook, the calculation indirectly assumes that both debt and GDP grow at a similar level and cancel each other out, and therefore that space is neither created nor reduced.

Countries can use fiscal adjustment (such as increasing taxes, reducing expenditures or reducing interest rates) and concessional rather than commercial borrowing to reduce their debt-to-GDP ratio over time. But this is a long-term process, which is likely to be more successful if linked to climate and nature action. As discussed in Section 1.3, the climate and nature crises are economic destabilisers which would otherwise lead to losses in GDP and higher debt-to-GDP burdens (from both loss and damage to the economy and from the effect of a shrinking economy). Using climate and nature linked debt instruments is therefore one approach to tackle the three crises coherently.<sup>25</sup> These instruments are discussed further in Section 4.

## 2.3 Fiscally sustainable debt-to-GDP ratio thresholds

The IMF–World Bank's DSF and DSA assess a country's present value debt-carrying capacity.<sup>27</sup> The DSF draws on the macroeconomic framework and other country-specific information to classify countries based on their present value debt-carrying capacity for low-income countries. Countries will have different policies, institutional strengths, macroeconomic performance and buffers to absorb shocks, and therefore have different abilities to handle debt. Such abilities are also influenced by global factors through demand for country exports and remittance inflows.

DEBT-CARRYING CAPACITY	PRESENT VALUE OF PUBLIC AND PUBLICLY GUARANTEED EXTERNAL DEBT AS A PERCENTAGE OF GDP
Weak	30%
Medium	40%
Strong	55%

Table 1. Public and publicly guaranteed external debt thresholds in low-income countries

Source: IMF, 2018 27

The DSF uses indicative thresholds, linked to country classification, to analyse the risk of external debt distress. Thresholds are statistically determined bounds above which the risk of debt distress is considered elevated. The external risk rating is assigned by comparing the projected evolution of four PPG external debt burden indicators — both under the baseline and stress scenarios — to their respective thresholds. Thresholds depend on a country's debt-carrying capacity, with countries with stronger capacity having higher thresholds. For low-income countries, the thresholds are as outlined in Table 1.

The low-income country thresholds are provided in present value rather than nominal terms to take into account the favourable effect of concessional terms. Concessional borrowing tends to have longer grace periods, longer maturity, and lower interest rates. This means that concessional debt compared to commercial debt will appear smaller in present value than in nominal terms, lowering the debt-to-GDP ratio when expressed in present value terms instead of nominal terms.<sup>37</sup>

Using the present value debt thresholds rather than nominal thresholds, implies that borrowing occurs against concessional terms. A debt is usually considered concessional when it includes a grant element of at least 35%.<sup>38</sup> The grant element is defined as the difference between the loan's nominal value (face value) and the sum of the discounted future debt-service payments to be made by the borrower (present value), expressed as a percentage of the loan's face value. Whenever the interest rate charged for a loan is lower than the discount rate - currently set in the low-income countries DSF at 5% - the present value of the debt is smaller than its face value, with the difference reflecting the (positive) grant element of the loan. Hence, debt levels presented in present value form for low-income countries are lower than their nominal values, indicating that because of the concessional terms of their loans, low-income countries could borrow more than if they would have borrowed on commercial terms.

Using the present value of borrowing space therefore incorporates calculations of larger country borrowing space than when using face values, reflecting the favourable terms of the loans, but this is only true if loans are on concessional terms, which is not always the case (for example with Eurobond issuances, or loans with a grant element below 35% - and as we have seen in Box 1, the majority of climate finance loans are not on concessional terms). Therefore, the present value borrowing space as used in the DSF may be on the higher end of estimation, and more so if one recognises that the 'favourable terms of the loans' only refers to the interest rate, grace period and maturity, but for example, ignores the impacts of borrowing in foreign currencies, which often represents another major burden of loans, even for concessional loans.

For the market-access countries in this study (defined as non-PRGT-eligible countries, which covers all advanced economies and most emerging markets),<sup>27</sup> which includes some of the SIDS in this analysis, the market-access countries' DSA thresholds are used. The DSA sets a threshold of 70% of PPG external debt as a percentage of GDP as the sustainable debt threshold across all market access countries.<sup>27</sup> The threshold for market-access countries is in nominal terms and not net present value terms to reflect the difference in the terms of borrowing — market-access countries generally do not borrow on concessional terms.

As the net present value thresholds for low-income countries reflect the concessional terms on which LDCs and the low-income SIDS generally borrow, this analysis does not discount the NDC costs. Present value terms for borrowing space are used to reflect the amount of concessional borrowing.

Furthermore, for illustrative purposes, this analysis assumes that the full amount of borrowing space is used only to finance the NDC, which will not be the case. Countries have multiple priorities to support, and would need to use the borrowing space for several purposes — supporting NDC implementation would only be one component. And as stressed before, according to the

#### BOX 2. EXAMPLE: SENEGAL'S CLIMATE NEEDS IN DEBT DISTRESS

The calculation of the country's borrowing space and comparison with the NDC adaptation finance needs can be illustrated by the case of Senegal, which is currently rated at moderate risk of debt distress.<sup>39</sup> Senegal's DSA classifies the country's debt-carrying capacity as strong — meaning the threshold for Senegal's PPG external debt is a 55% present value debt-to-GDP ratio.<sup>40</sup> The country's external debt-to-GDP ratio was projected to be 54.2% at the end of 2020. Therefore, the present value of Senegal's borrowing space would be 0.8% of GDP before breaching the sustainable carrying-capacity threshold of 55%. As Senegal's GDP is US\$24.9 billion, the borrowing space is approximately US\$199 million.

Senegal presents adaptation needs of US\$4.3 billion in its NDC. This means that the country's financing

gap is approximately US\$4.1 billion at face value, if we assume that it uses its full borrowing space to finance its NDC. Past experience suggests Senegal, like all countries, will need to spend on a number of priorities, of which climate is only one.

If Senegal uses up its fiscal space to finance the adaptation component of its NDC, that space will then be exhausted for the coming years in the absence of debt restructure and/or extended fiscal adjustment. There might be some movement where existing debts mature and new investments can be made, but the impact of that on overall fiscal space would be marginal. And significantly, Senegal would still, after exhausting their borrowing space, not be mobilising enough finance to meet their adaptation needs.

IMF, countries already have too little fiscal space left for general development purposes to catch up from the fallout of the global pandemic.<sup>36</sup>

## 2.4 Calculating countries' domestic borrowing space

This analysis undertakes a simple calculation comparing the external debt-to-GDP ratio with the country's sustainable debt-to-GDP ratio threshold to determine the amount of borrowing space. The borrowing space is then compared to the NDC adaptation finance needs to understand how much of the need the country would be able to finance through external borrowing (for an example, see Box 2).

## 2.5 Accounting for domestic climate finance

Countries will already be financing adaptation to some extent through their government budgets. However, given the severe budget constraints and significant needs across various areas, LDCs and SIDS are not likely to be able to mobilise significant volumes of finance (because of limited government revenues, and, as illustrated in this study, by their limited borrowing space). For the purposes of accounting for existing domestic spending on climate adaptation, this study draws on the findings of the United Nations Development Fund (UNDP).<sup>41</sup> Across the UNDP's study of the 54 African countries, weighted public expenditure on climate adaptation across the majority of countries was between 0.1 and 0.4% of GDP. This accounted for meeting between 10% and 20% of adaptation needs.

For simplicity, this study takes this proportion (10–20% of adaptation needs) as the potential average public spending on climate adaptation across the study countries.

Given that the current global economy is in response to and recovery from the pandemic and the 2022 surge in food and energy prices, austerity and lack of revenues will in any case restrict countries' abilities to increase domestic expenditures, and so this proportion of financing for adaptation is unlikely to increase. In fact, as economies contract, adaptation spending is likely to drop out of government budget capacities. Support to stabilise economies will support the stabilisation of national spending on climate adaptation.

## 2.6 Overarching assumptions

The analysis makes a number of assumptions in the framing, as discussed in this subsection. These assumptions all err on the side of a conservative estimate of debt constraints to NDC adaptation financing.

The analysis assumes that funding raised through increased borrowing for each country would be used solely for supporting adaptation needs. In reality, countries have multiple priorities that need concurrent support, so the amount that could be raised for adaptation actions through the borrowing space is necessarily lower. The analysis is also based on the assumption that countries would be able to fund adaptation actions from borrowing. While there is more grant-based and concessional financing available for adaptation over mitigation actions, the majority of all climate finance is still predominately loans, meaning that the funding available might not always be economically feasible and therefore accessible for countries, when putting forward the case to receive loan financing for adaptation actions.

This analysis does not include data on mitigation costs because mitigation actions, depending on the action and context, can have commercial returns, and therefore loan instruments and private sector funding could be more viable channels for such actions. However, the analysis shows quite clearly that borrowing space across countries is tight, and that the majority do not have the funds required for their adaptation actions, which generally have significantly lower financing needs than their mitigation actions. Therefore, even if only mitigation actions were being funded through borrowing, it is clear that the amount of action that could be supported would already be significantly restricted.

## Results: a review of LDC and SIDS debt and finance needs



## 3.1 Least developed countries

The LDCs are 46 countries that are especially vulnerable to climate change but have done the least to cause the problem. Changing weather patterns, particularly severe floods and droughts, are increasing the exposure of millions of people in the LDCs to poverty, hunger and disease.<sup>42</sup> The LDCs collectively emit less than 1% of annual greenhouse gas emissions. Through the coordination of the LDC Group on Climate Change, LDCs work together at the intergovernmental negotiations under the United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change.<sup>43</sup>

At the United Nations Secretary General's Climate Action Summit in September 2019, the LDC Group launched their LDC Group Vision towards a climate resilient future: 'Our Vision is for all Least Developed Countries to be on climate-resilient development pathways by 2030 and delivery net-zero emissions by 2050 to ensure our societies and ecosystems thrive'.<sup>44</sup>

The LDCs are now in the process of developing national plans and strategies that are in line with this overarching vision. These would set out more detailed climate and nature needs and frame them within the countries' broader long-term development objectives. However, currently, the countries' NDCs' are the most commonly available documents that present information on their climate and nature needs.

Only 24 LDC NDCs provide cost information for their adaptation needs (see Table 2).

## 3.2 Fiscal space analysis of the LDCs

We carried out a review of the 24 LDCs (in Table 2) to analyse their fiscal borrowing space, as compared to their DSF sustainable borrowing thresholds and climate finance needs. The countries analysed were selected based on the availability of adaptation cost estimates in their NDCs and the availability of recent DSA assessment data. These 24 countries have a combined total of US\$209.8 billion in adaptation finance needs. The results of this review are presented in Figure 7 and Figure 8.

NDC-based adaptation financing needs already exceed the public borrowing space for the majority of countries (see Figure 7 and Figure 8). The 'high risk of debt distress' threshold is already or would then be breached for 22 out of the 24 countries.



Figure 7. Climate adaptation finance gaps by country in 24 LDCs

Table 2. Adaptation c	ost information r	presented in	the NDCs of	LDCs. Source	: LDCs NDCs
The second					

COUNTRY	NDC ADAPTATION FINANCE NEEDS (IN US\$ BILLIONS)	LATEST VERSION AND SUBMISSION DATE	TIMEFRAMES AND SECTORS
Afghanistan	10.785	Version 1, 23.11.2016	Timeframe: 2020–2030 Sectors included: Planning; meteorological and hydrological monitoring; technology development; water resources; agriculture; renewable energy; forests. Adaptation costs stated in proportion to mitigation costs: 1.6:1
Angola	0.144	Version 2, 31.05.2021	Timeframe: 2020–2025 Sectors included: Agriculture and fisheries; coastal zone; forest, ecosystem and biodiversity; water resources; human health; infrastructure. Adaptation costs stated in proportion to mitigation costs: 0.003:1
Cambodia	2	Version 2, 31.12.2020	Timeframe: 2020–2030 Sectors included: Agriculture; coastal zones; energy; human health; industry; infrastructure — buildings; infrastructure — land use planning; infrastructure — roads; livelihoods, poverty, and biodiversity; tourism; water resources. Adaptation costs stated in proportion to mitigation costs: 0.35:1
Central African Republic	1.554	Version 2, 24.01.2022	Timeframe: 2020–2030 Sectors included: Agriculture and livestock; energy; forestry; water resources; water services and sanitation; health; land-use planning; infrastructure and housing Adaptation costs stated in proportion to mitigation costs: 0.34:1
Chad	5	Version 2, 19.10.2021	Timeframe: Sectors covered: Agriculture and livestock, environment and forests; water and sanitation; renewable energies; gender and social protection; education and communication; risk management, infrastructure and spatial planning; and fisheries resources and aquaculture Adaptation costs stated in proportion to mitigation costs: 0.80
Comoros	0.3	Version 2, 05.11.2021	Timeframe: 2021–2030 Sectors covered: Forestry; agriculture; land use, land-use change and forestry (LULUCF); waste Adaptation costs stated in proportion to mitigation costs: 0.44:1

COUNTRY	NDC ADAPTATION FINANCE NEEDS (IN US\$ BILLIONS)	LATEST VERSION AND SUBMISSION DATE	TIMEFRAMES AND SECTORS
Democratic Republic of Congo	9.082	Version 2, 28.12.2021	Timeframe: 2021–2030 Sectors covered: Forestry; agriculture; water resources; health; energy; and coastal zone Adaptation costs stated in proportion to mitigation costs: 0.90:1
Eritrea	4.53	Version 1, 19.06.2018	Timeframe: 2020–2030 Sectors covered: Agriculture and forestry; water; land; marine; health Adaptation costs stated in proportion to mitigation costs: 1.28:1
Ethiopia	40.5	Version 2, 23.07.2021	Timeframe: 2020–2030 Sectors covered: Health; agriculture; forestry; land use and natural resource management; water; energy; transport; urban; climate services; and disaster risk reduction Adaptation costs stated in proportion to mitigation costs: 0.15:1
Gambia	0.8229	Version 2, 12.09.2021	Timeframe: 2021–2030 Sectors covered: Agriculture; forestry and other land use; industrial processes and product use; energy; transportation; and waste Adaptation costs stated in proportion to mitigation costs: n/a
Guinea	1	Version 2, 28.07.2021	Timeframe: 2020–2030 Sectors covered: Energy; industrial processes; agriculture; land use; forestry; transport; and waste Adaptation costs stated in proportion to mitigation costs: 0.07:1
Haiti	16.614	Version 2, 01.06.2022	Timeframe: 2022–2030 Sectors covered: Agriculture; livestock; water resources; coastal zones; health; road infrastructure; and habitat Adaptation costs stated in proportion to mitigation costs: 1.89:1
Liberia	0.08	Version 2, 04.08.2021	Timeframe: 2020–2030 Sectors covered: Agriculture; forests; coastal zones; fisheries; waste; health; transport; energy; cross-sectoral Adaptation costs stated in proportion to mitigation costs: 0.23:1
Madagascar	28.713	Version 1, 21.09.2016	Timeframe: 2015–2030 Sectors covered: Planning and coordination; disaster risk reduction; agriculture; water resources management; coastal and marine areas; health; forestry; waste; climate information; land use change Adaptation costs stated in proportion to mitigation costs: 4.5:1

COUNTRY	NDC ADAPTATION FINANCE NEEDS (IN US\$ BILLIONS)	LATEST VERSION AND SUBMISSION DATE	TIMEFRAMES AND SECTORS
Malawi	4.5	Version 2, 30.07.2021	Timeframe: 2020–2040 Sectors covered: Institutional framework; knowledge, technology and financing; resilience in agriculture; biodiversity and ecosystems; fisheries; health; infrastructure and housing; tourism; and water resources Adaptation costs stated in proportion to mitigation costs: 0.11:1
Mauritania	10.626	Version 2, 12.10.2021	Timeframe: 2021–2030 Sectors covered: Agriculture; livestock; human settlement; and water resources Adaptation costs stated in proportion to mitigation costs: 0.31:1
Niger	1.607	Version 2, 13.12.2021	Timeframe: 2021–2030 Sectors covered: Agriculture; forestry; water resources; livestock Adaptation costs stated in proportion to mitigation costs: 2.13:1
Rwanda	5.364	Version 2, 20.05.2020	Timeframe: 2020–2030 Sectors covered: Water; agriculture; land and forestry; human settlements; health; mining; cross-cutting Adaptation costs stated in proportion to mitigation costs: 0.94:1
Senegal	4.3	Version 1, 29.12.2020	Timeframe: Sectors covered: Energy; agriculture, forestry and other land use (AFOLU); waste; transport; coastal erosion; agriculture; health; water resources; fishing Adaptation costs stated in proportion to mitigation costs: 0.49:1
Solomon Islands	0.126	Version 2, 19.07.2021	Timeframe: 2020–2030 Sectors covered: Institutional framework; policies, planning and coordination; indigenous knowledge; protected areas, forestry, marine ecosystem management; human settlements; climate information Adaptation costs stated in proportion to mitigation costs: n/a
Somalia	55.5	Version 2, 31.07.2021	Timeframe: 2021–2030 Sectors covered: Agricultural and food security; water resources management and public health; disaster preparedness and management; coastal, marine environment and fisheries; energy; forestry and environment; human settlements; infrastructure Adaptation costs stated in proportion to mitigation costs: 7:1

COUNTRY	NDC ADAPTATION FINANCE NEEDS (IN US\$ BILLIONS)	LATEST VERSION AND SUBMISSION DATE	TIMEFRAMES AND SECTORS
Sudan	1.2	Version 2, 31.05.2021	Timeframe: 2021–2030 Sectors covered: Water; agriculture; health; coastal zone Adaptation costs stated in proportion to mitigation costs: 0.10:1
Togo	2.6	Version 2, 12.10.2021	Timeframe: 2021–2030 Sectors covered: Agriculture; water resources; human health; coastal zones Adaptation costs stated in proportion to mitigation costs: 1.03:1
Uganda	17.7	Version 2, 12.10.2021	Timeframe: 2020–2030 Sectors covered: Environment and ecosystems; water and sanitation; agriculture; forestry; fisheries; energy; transport; manufacturing, industrial processes and mining; cities and the built environment; tourism; education; health; disaster risk reduction Adaptation costs stated in proportion to mitigation costs: 1.71:1

Figure 8. Climate adaptation finance gaps as a percentage of GDP in 24 LDCs



In contrast to around US\$209.8 billion in LDC NDC adaptation costs for the 24 LDCs, these countries have a maximum of US\$34.6 billion in borrowing space combined. Assuming full use of their borrowing space for climate adaptation financing, the maximum that could be financed by public debt issuance is US\$27.5 billion.\* The remainder — US\$182.4 billion (86.9%) — would need to be financed via other means.

In relation to the current and historic trend of providing 70% of climate finance as loans, this represents 13.1% that could be sustainably absorbed, and 56.9% of the potential loan offers above the threshold.

The remaining gap would need to be financed through sources such as grant-based budget support, debt relief or from financing by the private sector. Using the assumption that existing government budget financing may be able to cover 10-20% of the needs, this would still leave between US\$140–161 billion (67–77%) of financing required from other sources.

The analysis clearly shows that the majority of LDCs could not borrow enough to fund their adaptation actions even if we assume that borrowing would be the best means to fund adaptation actions.

For some countries, the task relative to their economies is tremendous. For example, the current adaptation needs for Somalia are many times larger than their current GDP. This outcome is a result of Somalia being one of the most climate vulnerable countries in world, while having a one of the smallest economies and borrowing capacities in the world.<sup>45</sup> Meanwhile, the economy is also small compared to the population and geographical size of the country, resulting in relative high adaption needs. This combination leads to the needs many times larger than their GDP (and debt carrying capacity).

The LDCs that do not provide estimates of adaptation finance costs in their NDCs or for which recent DSA data is not available are in similarly precarious positions.

## All LDCs

A 2015 IIED analysis estimated that adaptation actions reported in climate action plans (NDCs) for all LDCs were estimated to collectively require US\$443.3 billion.<sup>46</sup> This figure is based on analysis from the iNDCs (intended nationally determined contribution) undertaken five years ago and is now likely significantly underestimated. This is because:

 Adaptation needs are increasing each year as climate impacts worsen. For example, UNEP suggests that annual adaptation costs in developing countries are estimated at US\$70 billion currently but that this figure is expected to reach US\$140–300 billion annually in 2030.<sup>47,48</sup> Loss and damage is estimated to cost US\$290–580 billion by 2030 in developing countries.<sup>49</sup>

 Adaptation needs have not been thoroughly presented through existing assessments. This is because it is difficult to understand the extent and need to adapt, to consult with different groups on the impacts they face and their needs, and to regularly review adaptation progress and needs.

This analysis finds that the maximum amount of borrowing space across all 46 LDCs is US\$230 billion. This is about half of the LDCs estimated adaptation needs from 2015.

## 3.3 Small island developing states

The SIDS are a group of 38 UN member states and 20 non-UN members/associate members of United Nations regional commissions that face unique social, economic and environmental vulnerabilities. This analysis focuses on the 38 UN member states and also two of the non-UN member states (the Cook Islands and Niue) as both are members of the UNFCCC and thus eligible to receive climate finance in accordance with the climate convention.<sup>50</sup>

The 38 UN member SIDS are divided into three geographical regions: the Caribbean (16 SIDS), the Pacific (13 SIDS), and the Atlantic, Indian Ocean, Mediterranean, and South China Sea (AIMS) (9 SIDS).

SIDS face a number of challenges stemming from their: small population size, remoteness from international markets, high transportation costs, vulnerability to exogenous economic shocks, and fragile land and marine ecosystems. Many SIDS face high import and export costs for goods as well as irregular international traffic volumes. Yet, they must rely on external markets for many goods due to their narrow resource base. These challenges make SIDS particularly vulnerable to biodiversity loss and climate change because they lack economic alternatives.<sup>51</sup>

One third of the population in SIDS live on land less than five metres above sea level, leaving them highly vulnerable to storms, sea-level rise and ocean acidification.<sup>52</sup> Natural disasters can have devastating impacts, destroying communications, energy and transport infrastructure, homes, health facilities and schools. Slow-onset events such as sea-level rise pose

<sup>\*</sup> This is based on the amount that can be financed by each country based on their borrowing space, noting that borrowing space is not transferrable to other countries, whereas US\$34.6 billion is the sum of borrowing space available to the countries combined.

an existential threat to small island communities, and can require relocation of populations. These challenges are compounded by limited institutional capacity, scarce financial resources, and a high degree of vulnerability to systemic shocks.<sup>51</sup>

Biodiversity is an important area for livelihoods, as industries like tourism and fisheries can constitute over half of the GDP of small island economies. Healthy biodiversity in the SIDS also helps prevent the incurrence of additional costs that can result from climate change, soil erosion, pollution, floods, natural disasters, and other related issues.<sup>51</sup>

Many SIDS are not the poorest nations, but they are among the most impacted by climate change, facing high costs, and consequently with low access to finance. Their relatively higher income makes them ineligible for financing concessions set aside for the lowest-income countries or for funds available in times of disasters. These countries are looking to move beyond gross national income (GNI) as a benchmark of eligibility for support, and build more inclusive ways to consider countries vulnerability to shocks. A multidimensional vulnerability index (MVI) may support a better understanding of climate vulnerability and need for support, including disaster-relief financing and insurance.<sup>53</sup>

This analysis also looked to SIDS NDC plans as indications on the SIDS adaptation finance needs.

Only nine SIDS provide cost information for their adaptation needs (see Table 3).

COUNTRY	NDC ADAPTATION FINANCIAL NEEDS (IN US\$ BILLIONS)	LATEST VERSION AND SUBMISSION DATE	TIMEFRAMES AND SECTORS
Belize	0.146	Version 2,	Timeframe: 2021–2030
		01.09.2021	Sectors covered: Coastal zone and marine resources; agriculture; fisheries and aquaculture; human health; tourism; forestry and biodiversity; land use; human settlements and infrastructure; and water resources Adaptation costs stated in proportion to mitigation costs: 0.23:1
Cabo Verde	11	Version 2	Timeframe: 2020-2030
		02.04.2021	Sectors covered: Agriculture; health; water resources; marine resources and coastal zones; spatial planning; disaster risk reduction; and waste
			Adaptation costs stated in proportion to mitigation costs: 1:1
Comoros	0.3	Version 2,	Timeframe: 2021-2030
		05.11.2021	Sectors covered: Energy; industry; agriculture; LULUCF; waste
			Adaptation costs stated in proportion to mitigation costs: 0.44:1
Dominican Republic	8.6	Version 2, 29.12.2020	Timeframe: 2021–2030 Sectors covered: Tourism; coastal-marine resources; ecosystems, biodiversity and forests; infrastructure; human settlements; water security; food safety; and health Adaptation costs stated in proportion to mitigation costs: 0.97:1

Table 3. Adaptation cost information presented in the NDCs of SIDS. Source: SIDS NDCs

COUNTRY	NDC ADAPTATION FINANCIAL NEEDS (IN US\$ BILLIONS)	LATEST VERSION AND SUBMISSION DATE	TIMEFRAMES AND SECTORS
Guyana	1.6	Version 1, 20.05.2016	Timeframe: 2016–2025 Sectors covered: Forests; and energy Adaptation costs stated in proportion to mitigation costs: n/a
Haiti	16.614	Version 2, 01.06.2022	Timeframe: 2022–2030 Sectors covered: Agriculture; livestock; water resources; coastal zones; health; road infrastructure; and habitat Adaptation costs stated in proportion to mitigation costs:
Mauritius	4.5	Version 2, 05.10.2021	Timeframe: 2012–2030 Sectors covered: Marine and terrestrial biodiversity resilience; health; climate smart fisheries and blue economy; tourism and coastal zone management; infrastructure and disaster risk reduction; agriculture; water; and cross cutting Adaptation costs stated in proportion to mitigation costs: 2.24:1
Seychelles	0.295	Version 2, 30.07.2021	Timeframe: 2020–2030 Sectors covered: Coastal management; critical infrastructure; fisheries; tourism; agriculture and biosecurity; resilience of blue carbon ecosystems; biodiversity conservation; health; early warning and disaster risk management Adaptation costs stated in proportion to mitigation costs: 1.02:1
Solomon Islands	0.126	Version 2, 19.07.2021	Timeframe: 2020–2030 Sectors covered: Institutional framework; policies, planning and coordination; indigenous knowledge; protected areas, forestry, marine ecosystem management; human settlements; climate information Adaptation costs stated in proportion to mitigation costs: n/a

## 3.4 Fiscal space analysis of the SIDS

We carried out a review of the nine SIDS (in Table 3) to analyse their fiscal borrowing space, as compared to their sustainable borrowing thresholds and climate finance needs. The countries analysed were selected based on the availability of adaptation cost estimates in their NDCs and of the availability of recent DSA assessment data. These countries have a total of US\$33.3 billion in adaptation finance needs. The results of this review are presented in Figure 9.

NDC-based adaptation financing needs in the nine SIDS already exceed the public borrowing space for the majority of these countries (see Figure 9 and Figure 10). The 'high risk of debt distress' threshold would be breached for six of them.

Of about US\$33.3 billion in SIDS NDC adaptation costs for the nine SIDS, these countries have a combined maximum borrowing space of US\$14.4 billion. Assuming full use of their borrowing space for climate adaptation financing, the maximum that could be financed by public debt issuance is US\$6.2 billion. The remainder — US\$27 billion (81%) — would need to be financed via other means.



#### Figure 9. Climate adaptation finance gaps by country in nine SIDS





In relation to the current and historic trend of providing 70% of climate finance as loans, this would represent 17% that could be sustainably absorbed, still leaving 51% of the potential loan offers above the threshold.

cover 10–20% of their needs, this would still leave between US\$20–24 billion (61–71%) of financing required from other sources.

The remaining gap would need to be financed through sources such as grant-based budget support, debt relief or the private sector. Using the assumption that existing government budget financing may be able to

It should be noted that the SIDS that do not provide estimates of adaptation finance costs in their NDCs or for which recent DSA data is not available are in similarly precarious positions.

# Implications and ways forward



www.iied.org 33

The 24 LDCs and 9 SIDS reviewed in this analysis would, at best, collectively be able to finance less than 15% of the adaptation finance needs outlined in their NDCs by increasing their sovereign expenditures through issuing external debt or receiving loans. This is 55% lower than the experience of current international climate finance mobilisation (of 70% as loans).

There is currently a great need for increased mobilisation of international climate finance and for a careful review of the form in which this finance should be delivered. The mismatch between climate finance delivery and needs suggests that there should be a pivot in how climate finance support is provided.

The findings from our fiscal space analyses for these LDCs and SIDS indicate that climate finance support should not be based on the assumption that recipient countries would be able to finance climaterelated investments through significant amounts of debt financing. This analysis demonstrates the case for grants, especially as climate adaptation activities generally do not provide the immediate financial returns required for debt payback. The analysis illustrates a clear case that even for adaptation financing needs alone, there is currently not enough space to absorb support in the form of loans. Climate adaptation activities currently have little access to additional sources of finance such as from the private sector. We recommend that the focus of climate finance should shift towards the provision of support in the form of climateand nature-linked debt restructuring and/or grant-based climate-related budget support (see Section 4.1).

Without such a pivot in the focus of climate finance it will be impossible to mobilise sufficient financing for climate action. Moreover, climate finance loans will undermine a country's debt sustainability, even impairing future climate efforts in cases of debt crises. Failure to invest in climate action through appropriate instruments will come at a high price in terms of output losses, which will also undermine debt sustainability.\* If the lack of investment in climate action continues, climate-related output losses could become so large that countries' existing debt burdens would become unsustainable.

Financing the portion of NDC investments that exceeds the borrowing capacity of the country via debt relief or grant-based budget support is therefore also in the interests of the creditors and bilateral climate financiers.

Large-scale debt restructuring linked to climate and nature outcomes such as through debt for climate and nature swaps<sup>3</sup> and climate-based budget support could play a key role in linking debt, climate and nature. And these could contribute to general climate financing in LDCs facing high climate finance needs and limited borrowing capacity. They also avoid the need for high-transaction-cost off-budget climate projects by instead using on-budget higher-volume grant resources. Concern about effective fiduciary management could be addressed through support for public financial management, which could be a key tool in the move towards climate resilience.

International incentives, particularly collective mechanisms, such as a global debt-for- climate-andnature platform, implemented under an updated Heavily Indebted Poor Countries (HIPC)-style initiative<sup>54</sup> to address the triple crisis, could encourage the buy-in of all creditors (bilateral, multilateral and the private sector).<sup>55</sup> Such a mechanism could also promote coordinated and genuine support for climate efforts, by committing to the objectives of the Paris Agreement and by avoiding pushing LDC and SIDS debtor countries into debt distress to finance climate adaptation.

Below we present the case for channelling international support towards strengthening debtor-country domestic financing systems, and mobilising existing debt stocks to support climate and nature action (see Section 4.1) and for ensuring that future financial support is provided in concessional forms such as grants (Section 4.2).

## 4.1 What is needed: aligning debt sustainability with climate and nature action

#### 4.1.1 Strengthen frameworks

A key part of improving responses to the triple crisis of climate, nature and debt and taking debt sustainability aspects of climate and nature financing into consideration in the provision of support is to ensure that climate and nature risks are integrated into debt management frameworks, and climate and nature financing needs are integrated into financing frameworks.

#### 4.1.1.1 Integrate climate into DSAs

Climate, nature and disaster risk factors need to be strongly assessed within the DSA. DSAs assess a country's current debt situation, maturity structures

<sup>\*</sup> For example, the Global Center on Adaptation (2021) report (endnote 33) finds that the level of climate change in the next 20 years for Africa is already locked in, and that these impacts can only be reduced by adaptation. Without adaptation action, projections estimate that climate change will lead to an equivalent of 2–4% annual loss in GDP in the continent by 2040.

and other technical fiduciary components.<sup>56</sup> They are supposed to identify as far in advance as possible vulnerabilities in the debt structure or policy framework by strengthening the understanding of the country's projected debt burden over the following ten years, their vulnerability to economic and policy shocks based on baselines and stress-test scenarios and the risk of external and overall public debt distress.<sup>57</sup> Climate and nature financing needs, as well as the climate and nature impacts would need to be adequately integrated into the analysis to develop a robust understanding. In 2021, the IMF's managing director, Kristalina Georgieva, outlined four key approaches to stepping up the consideration of climate in the IMF's framework, including by integrating climate in the Article IV consultations.58 Those policy discussions still needs to translate into climate-resilient DSAs. Using country-specific data would provide important inputs to DSAs.59

## 4.1.1.2 Develop green financing and debt management frameworks

Countries should ensure that their national development financing and debt management frameworks put sustainable finance and climate and nature centre stage. This should be implemented by every country to ensure robust economic management.

Sustainable finance should be promoted in the national frameworks not only in terms of instruments being used (such as those described in Section 4.1.2), but to also ensure that proceeds are used productively to make economies more climate resilient going forward.

Such sustainable finance instruments can be backed by key performance indicators (KPIs) linked to national priorities, to support country ownership and encourage international support.

A green national development financing and debt management framework can also support improved alignment of climate action with other cross-cutting priorities. As well as aligning climate and nature finance within development finance, such a framework should help improve gender considerations in developing responses by supporting a more holistic and robust view on needs, and a longer-term perspective on the responses needed.

## 4.1.2 Increase sustainable climate finance

There is an urgent need for climate finance to be provided through more suitable mechanisms. It is simply not feasible to deliver all — or even most — climate finance needs through debt instruments such as loans. The preference would be for climate finance (particularly for adaptation) to be provided as grant funding, as adaptation action is generally not commercial and does not generally create the immediate financial returns required for loan repayments. Where grant funding is in short supply, there is a need to diversify the instruments used, and particularly to develop innovative financing instruments, combining different sources and types of funds to be more context specific and fit for purpose. The following sections explore some areas that can contribute towards the provision of more effective climate finance.

## 4.1.2.1 Mobilising existing debt stocks to support climate action

This analysis has highlighted that many LDCs and SIDS already face very high debt burdens, close to or beyond what is sustainable to carry, and are in urgent need of support. Delays in addressing debt sustainability issues are associated with protracted recessions, rising inflation and reduced spending on social safety nets, public health and education, all of which have disproportionate impacts on the poorest and most marginalised groups.<sup>60</sup>

An emerging approach that is seeking to address the triple crisis of debt, climate and nature is of debt restructuring linked to climate and nature, using instruments such as debt for climate and nature swaps (see for example Box 3). This is where countries seek restructuring of their existing debt portfolios in exchange for redirecting debt repayments towards national climate and nature activities. Debt swaps for climate and nature could be economically efficient instruments to support climate action according to a recent IMF paper.<sup>54</sup>

These instruments, when undertaken at large scale (ie involving the majority of the country's debt holdings in a restructuring transaction) can help expand the amount of fiscal space in the debtor country's government. This would increase the investment going into climate and nature and thereby also increase growth by supporting sustainable investments, reducing the debt stock in order to improve debt sustainability, and reducing poverty through pro-poor investments.<sup>3</sup>

A key aspect of 'programmatic' debt swaps that can increase their suitability for purpose is of structuring the transaction so that the debt-service payments that would be coming out of the government budget are redirected towards climate and nature activities, rather than setting up a parallel structure (ie the finance should not bypass the government budget and system and work through a non-government-related project fund to channel finance into climate and nature activities).<sup>61</sup> Supporting the government by keeping finance flowing through the government's budget and PFM system is known as providing budget support (see also Section 4.1.2).

Another key aspect of achieving large-scale debt for climate and nature swaps is of involving all of a country's

creditors in the debt negotiation. Here, an international arbitrator who can facilitate negotiations between several parties — an international platform — would be useful (see Section 4.1.1.1).

The funds from a debt for climate and nature swap could be managed as performance-based payments based on agreed policy commitments captured through KPIs, which are drawn from the country's NDC, national biodiversity strategy and action plan (NBSAP) or other national plans and strategies as relevant to the country. The purpose of doing so would be to provide transparency to the creditor on the climate and nature support being undertaken while maintaining country ownership to resource nationally defined activities, and providing transparency and accountability to citizens at the national level.

#### BOX 3. EMERGING DEBT SWAP IN ANTIGUA AND BARBUDA

Antigua and Barbuda is currently pursuing a debt for climate swap with funding from the Open Society Foundations, as part of the Finance for Acting on Climate in the Eastern Caribbean (FACE) project. The proposal is for a debt for climate swap to be negotiated by the end of 2022 that will comprise approximately US\$245 million, or 20% of the country's public debt.<sup>62 63</sup>

## 4.1.2.1.1 International platform for debt swaps for climate and nature

Support for debt swaps through an international platform, based in a multilateral organisation, such as the IMF or World Bank, or managed by an independent entity, would help increase creditor buy-in and lower the costs of undertaking transactions. By serving as an arbitrator and facilitator, a platform would help formalise and legitimise transactions, and support collective benefits, such as achieving economies of scale on implementing multiple transactions, facilitating knowledge sharing and coordinating a community of practice, and improving debtor countries' access to information, human resources and technical assistance. An international platform could also help to coordinate international support and additional funding for debt swaps for climate and nature.

An international platform for debt for climate and nature swaps could provide transaction support through an approach similar to how the Paris Club secretariat has supported negotiations between major creditor countries and their debtors. The Paris Club secretariat provides a framework and initial terms to ensure all creditors are on the same page. This supports the legitimacy of the process. For example, as part of the Debt Service Suspension Initiative (DSSI) in 2019–2021, the Paris Club produced a memorandum of understanding (MoU) that detailed how the broad parameters of the DSSI could be translated into revised lending agreements. This reduces the amount of bilateral back-and-forth needed to agree on the general aspects of debt suspension before addressing the country-specific technical terms and conditions. This MoU can also then be used by non-Paris Club creditors to come in to support, in the DSSI case, the debt suspension from the same starting terms.

An international platform could therefore support efficiency and equity in undertaking a transaction. The platform could help bring creditors together and on equal terms (from an equal starting point, provided by an MoU), to help facilitate transactions.

This type of platform is currently missing, despite an announcement by the IMF and World Bank about the establishment of an 'organising framework' for connecting debt relief to countries' plans for investing in green, resilient and inclusive development.<sup>64</sup> Creating an international platform would help to establish and align international incentives for engaging through debt for climate and nature swaps for both debtors and creditors. An international platform could also facilitate an updated HIPC-style initiative for debt relief linked to climate and nature.<sup>55</sup> IIED estimates that upwards of US\$105 billion could be mobilised from such an initiative.<sup>65</sup>

#### 4.1.2.2 Climate-based budget support

Budget support is an approach where donors provide funding directly to the recipient government's budget to enable the country to work through their own systems and support their existing policies and plans.

'Topping up' resources to existing national plans and strategies means that the provision of budget support allows for a larger amount of funds to be mobilised. Funds can flow from multiple sources into an existing set-up, with an existing strategic direction and monitoring and reporting framework, as opposed to setting up multiple or fragmented projects and initiatives based on different funding sources.

This approach, by using existing national systems, also helps to increase recipient government ownership. By empowering recipient country systems and policies, the approach also helps to shift accountability to the national citizens, who can then better ensure transparency and engagement across stakeholders in the development of national plans, strategies and priority areas. Taking a budget-support approach can enable scaling up of the amounts of finance flowing to climate and nature.

The OECD highlights that budget support aims to improve alignment of support with country policies and to reduce the burden of multiple, fragmented aid projects. Budget support attempts to strengthen country financial and management systems by using them to achieve better development results through more efficient and effective spending.<sup>66</sup>

Budget support is already being supported by donors to some extent (see Box 4). However, there is potential to scale up this mode of support, particularly in the context of climate action, through grants delivered into country budgets, and through debt relief for climate and nature, where the relief is represented by foregone debt-service repayments that remain in the debtor country's budget for climate action purposes.

#### BOX 4. EUROPEAN UNION AND WORLD BANK CLIMATE BUDGET SUPPORT

The European Union (EU) and the World Bank have been providing climate and environment-related budget support.

For example, the EU has provided budget support<sup>67</sup> through the Global Climate Change Alliance Plus (GCCA+).<sup>66</sup> The GCCA+ is an EU flagship initiative that helps the world's most vulnerable countries to address climate change. The initiative started with four pilot projects in 2008 and has since funded over 80 projects of national, regional and global scope. The initiative mainly supports SIDS and LDCs to increase their resilience and implement their commitments from the Paris Agreement, in line with the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development and the new European Consensus on Development. The initiative provided €420 million in funding between 2014 and 2020.

The World Bank has provided budget support through development policy finance (DPF), channelling over US\$14 billion between 2000 and 2015.<sup>69</sup> Since 2000, 39% of the World Bank's environment and nature resource financial commitments have been development policy financing, and environmental DPF has accounted for roughly 9% of the World Bank's development finance totals. The World Bank states that DPF supports four core World Bank corporate priorities: (i) fiscal and debt sustainability for macroeconomic stability and resilience; (ii) a conducive private sector environment to support private-sector-led development and job creation; (iii) gender equality; and (iv) climate change adaptation and mitigation.<sup>70</sup>

Another World Bank programme, Programmefor-Results (PforR), involves providing support through recipient country's national institutions and processes, and linking disbursement of funds directly to the achievement of specific programme results.<sup>71</sup>

## 4.1.2.3 Investment in public financial management systems

Large-scale debt swaps for climate and nature and budget support move climate policies to the ministry of finance and the heart of economic decision-making. They help shift domestic systems away from loans that LDCs and SIDS cannot afford or environmental grants that are typically off-budget with high transaction costs. Using such approaches requires strong public financial management systems that can effectively and efficiently channel finance, and that can ensure transparency and accountability to national and international stakeholders.

Investment in PFM systems to support climate financing is vital for building climate resilience. Supporting finance to flow through national budgets will in itself help to strengthen national systems for inclusive and transparent governance which support long-term climate and economic sustainability and achievement of the broader SDGs.

## 4.1.2.4 Supporting robust design of instruments

Approaches to address the triple crisis of debt, climate and nature should ensure that they are designed robustly, that is, to learn from previous approaches and not replicate or shift the burden down the line. Instruments and mechanisms can be usefully iterated to incorporate clauses and terms that build debt sustainability, climate resilience or help protect nature. There are a number of risk financing and insurance mechanisms emerging that are becoming increasingly important as climate and nature impacts worsen.

#### 4.1.2.4.1 Climate resilient debt clauses

Some debt instruments are now being designed with climate-resilient debt clauses (also known as the hurricane clause or natural disaster clause).<sup>72</sup> This is a clause which, when triggered by an event, automatically defers debt service in response to climate shocks, natural disasters or other major events. This clause addresses the fiscal space limitations that arise after an economic shock by suspending debt repayments to free up critically needed response space.

This approach was used during the COVID-19 pandemic, in the form of the G20's DSSI.<sup>73</sup> Under the DSSI, bilateral official creditors offered the suspension of debt service payments from the poorest 73 countries as a way to temporarily ease financing constraints, that could instead be used to mitigate the human and economic impact of the pandemic.

The DSSI illustrates that debt suspension could be triggered by major economic shocks that are not only rooted in climate (ie natural disasters). Any large external shock, where fiscal space would be quickly eroded and therefore where debt service suspension would be pertinent to debt sustainability, could be included. The debt suspension offered by the DSSI had the drawback that it threatened negative impacts on a country's credit ratings by acting as a form of debt 'default'. Building debt suspension into all debt instruments from the beginning may help to mitigate this issue.

While debt suspension helps to address immediate liquidity needs and does not address broader debt sustainability issues, it can be an important mechanism to prevent rapid distress and support prioritisation of essential unforeseen financing. Debt suspension is therefore an important part of designing coherent instruments — instruments that holistically consider their impacts on the debtor.

All creditors (bilateral, multilateral and private) could include this type of clause in all new debt instruments going forward.

#### 4.1.2.4.2 Contingency insurance

A key area of spending is contingency insurance. This spending provides essential coverage for economic recessions, natural disasters, health crises and other critical risk areas. In the lowest-income countries, such insurances can have high rates of return on investment. However, spending on insurance requires significant upfront financing that is generally inaccessible to countries with weaker institutions and limited ability to borrow more on the international capital markets. Approaches to support and improve access to insurance, such as pooled-insurance schemes, help build climate resilience.

#### 4.1.2.5 Special drawing rights (SDRs)

Another mechanism to support debtor countries meet immediate, and long-term, liquidity needs is SDRs. The SDR is an international reserve asset created by the IMF to supplement the official reserves of its member countries. The SDR is not a currency. It is a potential claim on the freely usable currencies of IMF members. As such, SDRs can provide a country with liquidity.<sup>74</sup>

In 2021, the IMF issued a historic allocation of SDRs equivalent to US\$650 billion. The objective of the allocation was to help meet the liquidity bottleneck facing many countries due to the COVID-19 pandemic. However, because of the IMF's quota-based system, the strongest economies received the highest allocations. In response, the Group of Seven (G7) nations agreed to re-channel US\$100 billion in SDRs to the countries most in need (roughly 20% of their allocations). China also pledged to provide US\$10 billion of its SDRs to Africa (roughly 25% of its allocation).<sup>75</sup> There are calls for renewed SDR issuances to continue supporting the climate agenda — for example, from Mia Mottley's 'Bridgetown Agenda'.<sup>76</sup>

The Resilience and Sustainability Trust Fund (RST) was developed as a vehicle to facilitate SDR re-channelling, responding to the calls from member countries to provide a channel of supporting climate vulnerable countries with access to short- and long-term financing in the face of the climate crisis. The RST is seeking to fundraise US\$45 billion in SDRs as a critical mass of resources and to begin implementation by the IMF-World Bank Annual Meetings in October 2022.<sup>77 78</sup>

SDRs could also be channelled to multilateral development banks (MDBs) to increase their financial capacity to support countries through on-lending.

#### 4.1.2.6 Increase private sector finance

This analysis predominately recommends increasing grants and grant-based financing to support adaptation action in LDCs and SIDS, particularly because adaptation action is generally not commercial and does not generally create the immediate financial returns required for loan repayments. Access to capital markets is also more inaccessible to LDCs and SIDS than to other countries.

However, it should be recognised that efforts are being made to support and increase investment from the private sector that could be beneficial. There are various instruments and approaches that could use public funding to de-risk private funding — that is, to incentivise the private sector to invest in adaptation. This could be in the form of guarantees, insurance, or of financing structures that allocate public financing to public goods components of broader activities that the private sector would not otherwise fund (ie blended finance).

The private sector could also play an important role through global initiatives like carbon credit or biocredit<sup>79</sup> schemes, that economically internalise the value that nature- and biodiversity-rich countries play in mitigating climate change.

In order to incentivise creditors, and particularly private sector creditors, recognition of their climate efforts could be improved. For example, under the clean development mechanism of the Kyoto protocol, emission reduction projects in developing countries could earn certificated emission reduction credits. A similar mechanism as part of the Paris Agreement, recognising the climate efforts by creditors when engaging in a debt for climate swap for example, could strengthen incentives for creditors to engage.

## 4.2 New global goal on climate finance

A better designed international climate finance architecture is required. There are many problems with the current architecture. As highlighted in this paper, the modalities through which climate finance is being provided are not always appropriate (ie providing the majority of climate finance as loans is not sustainable). There are also other broader issues with the system that compound the problems. For example, a clearer definition of climate finance and what is counted in the goal is needed to improve accountability and reporting.

The findings of this analysis can provide several lessons for the development of new post-2025 NCQG on climate finance.

For LDCs and SIDS that are highly vulnerable to climate change, and have very low greenhouse gas emissions, adaptation and resilience are very important areas for investment. The Paris Agreement calls for financial resources to achieve a balance between adaptation and mitigation and for taking into account the priorities and needs of developing country Parties, especially those that are particularly vulnerable to the adverse effects of climate change and have significant capacity constraints, such as the LDCs and SIDS, considering the need for public and grant-based resources for adaptation.<sup>80</sup> The data on adaptation finance mobilised to date (Box 1) shows that the amount of finance being mobilised for adaptation is very low (7% of all climate finance), and that more than 70% of the finance that is mobilised is channelled as loans. This analysis illustrates that the quantum of finance needs to significantly increase, and that the modalities through which the finance is channelled need to improve. There needs to be a significant step-up in grant and innovative grant-based mechanisms. Climate finance should not create debt sustainability problems. This involves the provision of direct grant funding where possible and using innovative grant-based mechanisms that can help fill the gap, such as grant-based debt relief, funding from philanthropists, finance provided by the private sector, or innovative blended finance instruments. Mitigation financing also requires grant and highly concessional finance to provide effective action, but to a lesser extent than adaptation.

This analysis also leads to the recommendation that **there must be significant improvements in access to finance**. The cost of capital increases as climate vulnerability increases,<sup>81</sup> and access to liquidity decreases. This is counter-intuitive to the support required when climate vulnerability increases. The cost of borrowing and access to borrowing and liquidity resources (such as SDRs) for LDCs and SIDS should be stepped up.

## The scope of the goal should include adaptation, mitigation and loss and damage components.

Loss and damage undermines debt sustainability by presenting large up-front costs, and requiring large rebuilding and rehabilitation efforts, which causes liquidity issues and erodes fiscal space to support climate and nature action. This can create negative cycles, where the lack of fiscal space to invest in climate and nature action in turn leaves countries highly vulnerable to further loss and damage.

The new goal should ensure a scale of finance targets that adequately reflects the true costs of climate action in countries, including for adaptation, mitigation, and loss and damage. This analysis has highlighted that countries' adaptation needs are not fully fleshed out and costed and are likely to be much higher than present estimates. UNEP's Adaptation Gap Report<sup>46</sup> estimates that annual adaptation costs in developing economies will be in the range of US\$155 to US\$330 billion by 2030. The new goal should incorporate this consideration of scale.

Improved accountability and reporting to support climate and debt management are needed. Ensuring accountability and predictability of financing through much clearer plans on how funds will be mobilised for the goal can support countries to plan for how best to meet climate and nature finance needs. This is a key component of strengthening the insights gained from DSA and national financing and debt management frameworks. The Climate Finance Delivery Plan could be positioned as this accountability mechanism.

## Acronyms

AOSIS	Alliance of Small Island States			
BA	Biennial Assessment			
CMA	Conference of the Parties serving as the meeting of the Parties to the Paris Agreement			
COP	Conference of Parties			
COP15	United Nations Environment Programme, 15th Biodiversity Conference, 2022			
COP26	United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change, 26th Conference of Parties, 2021			
COP27	United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change, 27th Conference of Parties, 2022			
DPF	Development policy finance			
DSA	Debt sustainability analysis			
DSF	Debt sustainability framework			
DSSI	Debt Service Suspension Initiative			
EU	European Union			
FACE	Finance for Acting on Climate in the Eastern Caribbean			
GDP	Gross domestic product			
GCCA+	Global Climate Change Alliance Plus			
HIPC	Heavily Indebted Poor Countries (Initiative)			
IMF	International Monetary Fund			
IPCC	Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change			
KPIs	Key performance indicators			
LDCs	Least developed countries			
LULUCF	Land use, land-use change and forestry			
NAPs	National adaptation plans			
LLA	Locally led action			
NCQG	New collective quantified goal			
NDC	Nationally determined contribution			
OECD	Organisation of Economic Co-operation and Development			
PPG	Public and publicly guaranteed debt			
RST	Resilience and Sustainability Trust			
PFM	Public financial management			
PRGT	Poverty Reduction and Growth Trust			
PV	Present value			
SCF	Standing Committee on Finance			
SDRs	Special drawing rights			
SDGs	Sustainable Development Goals			
SIDS	Small island developing states			
UN	United Nations			
UNFCCC	United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change			

## **Related reading**

IIED Press Release: Least Developed Countries unable to borrow over 80 per cent of money needed to adapt to climate change. www.iied.org/least-developedcountries-unable-borrow-over-80-cent-money-neededadapt-climate-change

# Annex 1. The new collective quantified goal (NCQG) decision-making process

#### Ad hoc work programme 2022–2024

This work programme is facilitated by two co-chairs, one from a developed country and one from a developing country. The co-chairs are appointed by the CMA president for a duration of one year in consultation with the respective constituencies. Activities under the work programme include:

- Four technical expert dialogues one held in conjunction with the subsidiary bodies meeting and one in conjunction with the CMA meeting, and two to be organised in separate regions, with a view of facilitating inclusive and balanced geographical participation. The dialogues are to be organised on the basis of submissions received from Party and non-Party stakeholders. The dialogues are open to all interested Parties, academia and civil society actors.
- Annual reports the co-chairs will prepare an annual report on the work conducted under the work programme, including a summary and key findings of the technical expert dialogues, for consideration by the CMA and to inform deliberations at the high-level ministerial dialogues.
- Regular consultations with Party and non-Party stakeholders will be maintained by the co-chairs, who will ensure consultations with the Standing Committee on Finance, UN agencies, climate finance experts, academia, private sector and civil society actors.

## Submissions by Parties and non-Party stakeholders

• Stakeholders were invited to submit views on the objectives of the ad hoc work programme and on the elements of consideration of the new goal by February and August 2022.

## High-level ministerial dialogues

 High-level ministerial dialogues are being convened in 2022–2024 with the objective of ensuring effective political engagement and open, meaningful and robust discussion. These dialogues are to be informed by the reports of the technical expert dialogues, with a view to providing guidance on the further direction of the ad hoc work programme for the following year.

## Stocktakes and guidance by the CMA

 The CMA will take stock of progress made in 2022 and 2023 and provide further guidance on the work programme, taking into consideration the annual reports of the co-chairs and summary reports from the high-level ministerial dialogues. In 2024, the CMA will take stock of the progress made and set the NCQG.

## References

AOSIS (2022) Innovative AOSIS — OSF climate partnership aims to reduce island debt www.aosis. org/innovative-aosis-osf-climate-partnership-aims-toreduce-island-debt-2/

Browne, KE (2022) Rethinking governance in international climate finance: structural change and alternative approaches. Advanced Review. https://wires. onlinelibrary.wiley.com/share/IJTQFHY38WAIYGB5QB TP?target=10.1002/wcc.795

Chamon, MD, Klok, E, Thakoor, VV and Zettelmeyer, J (2022) Debt-for-climate swaps: Analysis, design and implementation. IMF. www.imf.org/en/Publications/WP/ Issues/2022/08/11/Debt-for-Climate-Swaps-Analysis-Design-and-Implementation-522184

The Commonwealth Secretariat (2021) Belize explores debt-for-climate swaps with Commonwealth support. https://thecommonwealth.org/news/belize-exploresdebt-climate-swaps-commonwealth-support

The Commonwealth Secretariat (2022) Navigating climate finance as a small island state: Lessons from Antigua and Barbuda. https://thecommonwealth.org/ news/navigating-climate-finance-small-island-statelessons-antigua-and-barbuda

Climate Policy Initiative (2021) Global Landscape of Climate Finance 2021. www.climatepolicyinitiative.org/ publication/global-landscape-of-climate-finance-2021/

Diarra, I. and Jaber, A. (2022) Sovereign Default Risk and Climate Change: Is it Hot Enough? https://ssrn. com/abstract=4193896 and http://dx.doi.org/10.2139/ ssrn.4193896

EU (2021) Budget Support. Trends and Results 2021. https://international-partnerships.ec.europa. eu/document/download/665103de-9b4c-45fe-81fcc3c1ffb5d373\_en?filename=budget\_support\_-\_ trends\_and\_results\_2021.pdf

FT (2022) IMF cuts global growth forecast to 3.6% as Ukraine war hits neighbours hard. www.ft.com/ content/0a006298-6c41-461d-98db-34e6d291dc87

GCA (2021) State and Trends in Adaptation Report 2021: Africa. https://gca.org/reports/state-and-trendsin-adaptation-report-2021

Ghosh, J (2021) Gender concerns in debt relief. IIED, London. http://pubs.iied.org/20691IIED

Giovanis, E and Ozdamar, O (2022) The impact of climate change on budget balances and debt in the Middle East and North Africa (MENA) region. Climatic Change 172, 34. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10584-022-03388-x

Global Center on Adaptation (2021) State and Trends in Adaptation. Report 2021: Africa. https://gca.org/ reports/state-and-trends-in-adaptation-report-2021/

Heller, P (2005) Back to basics — fiscal space: what is it and how to get it. Finance and Development. IMF www.imf.org/external/pubs/ft/fandd/2005/06/basics. htm

IGES NDC Database. www.iges.or.jp/en/pub/iges-indc-ndc-database/en

IIED (2015) LDC climate action plans estimated to cost US\$93.7 billion per year. www.iied.org/ldc-climate-action-plans-estimated-cost-us937-billion-year

IISD (2021) Small Islands, Large Oceans: Voices on the Frontlines of Climate Change. www.iisd.org/articles/ deep-dive/small-islands-large-oceans-voices-frontlinesclimate-change

IMF (n.d.) Debt Sustainability Analysis. www.imf.org/en/ Publications/DSA

IMF (2013) Staff Guidance Note for Public Debt Sustainability Analysis in Market-Access Countries. www.imf.org/external/np/pp/eng/2013/050913.pdf

IMF (2018) Guidance Note on the Bank-Fund Debt Sustainability Framework for Low Income Countries. www.imf.org/en/Publications/Policy-Papers/ Issues/2018/02/14/pp122617guidance-note-on-lic-dsf

IMF (2020) Senegal: Request for Disbursement under the Rapid Credit Facility and Purchase under the Rapid Financing Instrument–Debt Sustainability Analysis. www.imf.org/-/media/Files/DSA/external/pubs/ft/dsa/ pdf/2020/dsacr20108.ashx

IMF (2021) Macroeconomic Developments and Prospects in Low-Income Countries—2021. www.imf. org/en/Publications/Policy-Papers/Issues/2021/03/30/ Macroeconomic-Developments-and-Prospects-In-Low-Income-Countries-2021-50312

IMF (2022) Belize 2022 Article IV Consultation — press release; and staff report. www.imf.org/-/media/Files/ Publications/CR/2022/English/1BLZEA2022001.ashx IMF (2022) World Economic Outlook. https:// mediacenter.imf.org/news/all/imf-july-2022-worldeconomic-outlook/s/71260103-aa9b-49f4-9f7d-79ff82fa001c

IMF blog (7 April 2022) Restructuring debt of poorer nations requires more efficient coordination. https:// blogs.imf.org/2022/04/07/restructuring-debt-of-poorernations-requires-more-efficient-coordination/

IPCC (2018) Summary for Policymakers. In: Masson-Delmotte, V, Zhai, P, Pörtner, H-O, Roberts, D, Skea, J, Shukla, PR, Pirani, A, Moufouma-Okia, W, Péan, C, Pidcock, R, Connors, S, Matthews, JBR, Chen, Y, Zhou, X, Gomis, MI, Lonnoy, E, Maycock, T, Tignor, M and Waterfield, T (eds) (2019) *Global Warming of 1.5*°C. An IPCC Special Report on the impacts of global warming of 1.5°C above pre-industrial levels and related global greenhouse gas emission pathways, in the context of strengthening the global response to the threat of climate change, sustainable development, and efforts to eradicate poverty. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, UK and New York, NY, USA, pp. 3–24. https://doi.org/10.1017/9781009157940.001.

Johnson, Z and Maura, KW (2021) Outcomes of COP26 — and what they mean for climate finance advocacy. https://donortracker.org/insights/outcomescop26-and-what-they-mean-climate-finance-advocacy

Kalaidjian, E and Robinson, S-A (2022) Reviewing the nature and pitfalls of multilateral adaptation finance for small island developing states. *Climate Risk Management* 36, 100432 https://doi.org/10.1016/j. crm.2022.100432

LDC Group (n.d.) Overview. www.ldc-climate.org/ about-us/overview/

LDC Group (2021) Least Developed Countries' Expectations for COP26. www.ldc-climate.org/ press\_release/least-developed-countries-expectationsfor-cop26/#:~:text=LDCs'%20climate%20action%20 plans%20(NDCs,140%2D300%20billion%20in%20 2030

Martinez, RG, Aguilera-Lizarazu, G, Rojas-Hosse, A and Balance, PA (2019) The interaction effect of gender and ethnicity in loan approval: A Bayesian estimation with data from a laboratory field experiment. https:// onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/full/10.1111/rode.12607

Mechler, R, Bouwer, LM, Schinko, T, Surminski, S and Linnerooth-Bayer, J. (eds) (2019) Loss and Damage from Climate Change. Concepts, Methods and Policy Options. https://link.springer.com/content/ pdf/10.1007%2F978-3-319-72026-5.pdf

Montoya, AM, Parrado, E, Solis, A and Undurraga, R (2020) Bad taste: Gender discrimination in the consumer credit market. https://publications.iadb.org/en/bad-tastegender-discrimination-in-the-consumer-credit-market OECD (2014) Evaluating Budget Support. www.oecd. org/dac/evaluation/evaluatingbudgetsupport.htm

OECD (2020) Climate finance provided and mobilised by developed countries in 2013–18: key highlights. https://bit.ly/3kOJ7sD

OECD (2022) Climate finance provided and mobilised by developed countries in 2013–2020. www.oecd.org/ climate-change/finance-usd-100-billion-goal/aggregatetrends-of-climate-finance-provided-and-mobilised-bydeveloped-countries-in-2013-2020.pdf

Ongena, S and Popov, A (2015) Gender bias and credit access. European Central Bank. www.ecb.europa.eu/pub/pdf/scpwps/ecbwp1822.en.pdf

Oxfam (2021) Poorer nations expected to face up to face up to £55 billion shortfall in climate finance. https://www.oxfam.org.uk/media/press-releases/poorernations-expected-to-face-up-to-55-billion-shortfall-inclimate-finance/

Parrado, E (2020) How gender discrimination stops women from getting loans. https://blogs.iadb.org/ideasmatter/en/how-gender-discrimination-stops-womenfrom-getting-loans/

Patel, S, Rai, N and McIvor, S (2019) LDC NDCs: adaptation priorities and gaps to address. IIED Briefing, London. https://pubs.iied.org/17709iied

Patel, S, Steele, P, Kelly, L and Adam, J-P (2021) Innovative financing for Africa: harnessing debt for climate and nature. IIED, London. https://pubs.iied. org/20486iied

Seema, N, Seyyed, FJ and Shehzad, CT (2021) Impact of gender on access to finance in developing countries. www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/00036846.202 1.1947958

Eskander, S, Steele, P, Rashid, M, Imam N and Munira, S (2022) Still bearing the burden: how poor rural women in Bangladesh are paying most for climate risks. IIED Working Paper, IIED, London. http://pubs.iied. org/20851IIED

Soanes, M, Shakya, C, Barrett, S, Steinbach, D, Nisi, N, Smith, B and Murdoch, J (2021) Follow the money: tracking Least Developed Countries' adaptation finance to the local level. IIED, London. https://pubs.iied. org/20326iied

Steele, P and Patel, S (2020) Tackling the triple crisis. Using debt swaps to address debt, climate and nature loss post-COVID-19. IIED, London. https://pubs.iied. org/16674iied

UKCOP26 (2021) Climate finance delivery plan: meeting the US\$100 billion goal. https://ukcop26. org/wp-content/uploads/2021/10/Climate-Finance-Delivery-Plan-1.pdf UNEP (2021) Step up climate change adaptation or face serious human and economic damage — UN report. www.unep.org/news-and-stories/press-release/stepclimate-change-adaptation-or-face-serious-human-andeconomic

UNFCCC Decision 14/CMA.1. https://unfccc.int/sites/ default/files/resource/CMA2018\_03a02E.pdf#page=3 and Decision 9.CMA.3 https://unfccc.int/sites/default/ files/resource/CMA2021\_10\_Add3\_E.pdf

UNFCCC (2015) Paris Agreement. https://unfccc.int/ process/conferences/pastconferences/paris-climatechange-conference-november-2015/paris-agreement

UNOHRLLS (n.d.) Multidimensional Vulnerability Index. www.un.org/ohrlls/mvi

UNOHRLLS (n.d.) About Small Island Developing States. www.un.org/ohrlls/content/about-small-islanddeveloping-states

UNOHRLLS (2009) The impact of climate change on the development prospects of the least developed countries and small island developing states. www. un.org/ohrlls/sites/www.un.org.ohrlls/files/the\_impact\_ of\_cc\_on\_ldcs\_and\_sids\_for\_web.pdf UNOHRLLS (2022) Debt, Affordable Finance, and a Future for the Least Developed Countries. www.un.org/ ohrlls/news/debt-affordable-finance-and-future-leastdeveloped-countries

Useree, D (2021) Redesigning debt: lessons from HIPC for COVID, climate and nature. IIED, London. https://pubs.iied.org/20276iied

World Bank (2021) COVID 19: Debt Service Suspension Initiative. www.worldbank.org/en/topic/ debt/brief/covid-19-debt-service-suspension-initiative

World Bank (2022) International debt statistics 2022 report. (accessed April 2022) https://bit.ly/39xEAbl

World Bank (2022) World Development Report. Finance for an equitable recovery. www.worldbank.org/ en/publication/wdr2022

World Bank (2022) World Bank Open Data: Co2 emissions (kt). https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/ EN.ATM.CO2E.KT

## Endnotes

- 1 OECD (2022) Aggregate trends of climate finance provided and mobilised by developed countries in 2013–2020. https://bit.ly/3rfbov0
- 2 World Bank (2022) International debt statistics 2022. https://bit.ly/39xEAbl
- 3 Climate Policy Initiative (2021) Global Landscape of Climate Finance 2021. www.climatepolicyinitiative. org/publication/global-landscape-of-climatefinance-2021/ finds that of the US\$46 million flowing to adaptation in 2019/2020, 72% was in the form of debt (loans), of which 47% was at market rate.
- 4 See, for example, Diarra, I and Jaber, A (2022) Sovereign Default Risk and Climate Change: Is it Hot Enough? https://ssrn.com/abstract=4193896 and http://dx.doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.4193896; Giovanis, E and Ozdamar, O (2022) The impact of climate change on budget balances and debt in the Middle East and North Africa (MENA) region. *Climatic Change* 172, 34. https://doi.org/10.1007/ s10584-022-03388-x
- 5 Steele, P and Patel, S (2020) Tackling the triple crisis: using debt swaps to address debt, climate and nature loss post-COVID-19. IIED, London. https://pubs.iied.org/16674iied
- 6 IPCC (2022) Summary for policymakers (SPM). In: Global Warming of 1.5°C: IPCC Special Report on impacts of global warming of 1.5°C above pre-industrial levels in context of strengthening response to climate change, sustainable development, and efforts to eradicate poverty. https://bit.ly/3rgXsRf
- 7 UN-OHRLLS (2022) Debt, affordable finance, and a future for the least developed countries. https:// bit.ly/3KD7lfy
- 8 IMF Media Center, IMF (26 July 2022) World Economic Outlook, https://bit.ly/3wFcJyu
- 9 IMF (10 May 2022) Belize 2022 Article IV consultation — press release and staff report. https://bit.ly/3Snc7WP
- 10 Commonwealth Secretariat (2 July 2021) Belize explores debt-for-climate swaps with Commonwealth support. https://bit.ly/3xY2sha

- 11 Kalaidjian, E and Robinson, S-A (2022) Reviewing the nature and pitfalls of multilateral adaptation finance for small island developing states. *Climate Risk Management* 36, 100432. https://bit. ly/3UJoUo9
- 12 OECD (2020) Climate finance provided and mobilised by developed countries in 2013–18: key highlights. https://bit.ly/3kOJ7sD. The OECD report does not breakdown the flows by instrument by country or by grouping, so does not provide data on the proportion of flows as loans to LDCs and SIDS specifically as opposed to across all developing countries.
- 13 Browne, KE (2022) Rethinking governance in international climate finance: structural change and alternative approaches. WIREs Climate Change 13(5). https://bit.ly/3LRWBjj
- 14 UNFCCC (2021) Report of the Conference of the Parties serving as the meeting of the Parties to the Paris Agreement on its third session, held in Glasgow from 31 October to 13 November 2021. https://bit.ly/3BTL6DA
- 15 UK COP26 Presidency (2021) Climate finance delivery plan: meeting the US\$100 billion goal. https://bit.ly/3AXQ2ba
- 16 Johnson, Z and Maura, KW (24 November 2021) Outcomes of COP26 — and what they mean for climate finance advocacy. Donor Tracker Commentary. https://bit.ly/3cqA4gs
- 17 Oxfam (20 September 2021) Poorer nations expected to face up to face up to £55 billion shortfall in climate finance. www.oxfam.org.uk/mc/ d5j6zc
- 18 See UNFCCC Decision 14/CMA.1 in UN FCCC/ PA/CMA/2018/3/Add.2 https://bit.ly/3B2es3u and UNFCCC Decision 9/CMA.3 in UN FCCC/ PA/CMA/2021/10/Add.3 https://unfccc.int/sites/ default/files/resource/CMA2021 10 Add3 E.pdf
- 19 Soanes, M, Shakya, C, Barrett, S, Steinbach, D, Nisi, N, Smith, B and Murdoch, J (2021) Follow the money: tracking Least Developed Countries' adaptation finance to the local level. IIED, London. https://pubs.iied.org/20326iied

- 20 Ghosh, J (2021) Gender concerns in debt relief. IIED, London. http://pubs.iied.org/20691IIED
- 21 See for example: Parrado, E (10 July 2020) How gender discrimination stops women from getting loans. *IDB Blog.* https://bit.ly/3Ro9qDM; Montoya, AM, Parrado, E, Solis, A and Undurraga, R (2020) Bad taste: gender discrimination in the consumer credit market. IDB. https://bit.ly/3RhrzD2; Seema, N, Seyyed, FJ and Shehzad, CT (2021) Impact of gender on access to finance in developing countries. *Applied Economics* 53(57).
- 22 Ongena, S. and Popov, A. (2015) Gender bias and credit access. European Central Bank. https://bit. ly/3CLbYaL
- 23 Martinez, RG, Aguilera-Lizarazu, G, Rojas-Hosse, A and Balance, PA (2019) The interaction effect of gender and ethnicity in loan approval: a Bayesian estimation with data from a laboratory field experiment. *Review of Development Economics* 24(3): 726–749. https://bit.ly/3cwANfW
- 24 Patel, S, Steele, P, Kelly, L and Adam, J-P (2021) Innovative financing for Africa: harnessing debt for climate and nature. IIED, London. http://pubs.iied. org/20486IIED
- 25 SPI Journal (2022) Nature loss is threating debt sustainability. www.omfif.org/spijournal\_autumn\_ soas/
- 26 Heller, P (2005) Back to basics fiscal space: what it is and how to get it. *Finance and Development* 42(2). https://bit.ly/3LSeMVW
- 27 IMF (2018) Guidance note on the bank-fund debt sustainability framework for low income countries. https://bit.ly/39w1Fv8
- 28 IMF (2013) Staff guidance note for public debt sustainability analysis in market-access countries. https://bit.ly/3CeEXTO
- 29 Patel, S, Rai, N and McIvor, S (2019) LDC NDCs: adaptation priorities and gaps to address. IIED Briefing, London. https://pubs.iied.org/17709iied
- 30 Eskander, S, Steele, P, Rashid, M, Imam, N and Munira, S (2022) Still bearing the burden: how poor rural women in Bangladesh are paying most for climate risks. IIED, London. http://pubs.iied. org/20851IIED
- 31 NDCs can be accessed from the UNFCCC NDC Registry: https://unfccc.int/NDCREG.
- 32 IMF, Debt sustainability analysis low-income countries, www.imf.org/en/Publications/DSA

- 33 This analysis uses Article IV DSA reports from 2019 or later for each country. However, there is often a large lag with data and these reports do not yet present actual revised estimates for the debt-to-GDP ratios beyond 2020. 2020 data on country's debt-to-GDP ratios can also be found in the International Debt Statistics (IDS) in the World Bank's Debtor Reporting System (DRS). www.worldbank.org/en/programs/debt-statistics/ ids. At the country level, country's annual budgets may present more recent calculations of national debt-to-GDP ratio. However, for the purposes of consistency across this analysis Article IV DSA reports were used.
- 34 Global Center on Adaptation (2021) State and trends in adaptation report 2021: Africa. https://bit. ly/3Q3SDVt
- 35 Even where debt space may increase, this will be consumed by non-climate-related borrowing, such as for pressing short-term needs like pandemicrelated health spending, economic stimuli and social welfare to reduce the impact of the pandemicinduced recession.
- 36 IMF (2021) Macroeconomic developments and prospects in low-income countries — 2021. https:// bit.ly/3R8WcuH
- 37 The LIC DSF uses a uniform 5% discount rate, which means that loans with interest rates of below 5% (which is the case for concessional loans) will have a present value that is lower than the nominal value.
- 38 See IMF, Calculation of grant element, www.imf.org/ en/GECalculator
- 39 World Bank (24 September 2021) COVID 19: debt service suspension initiative. https://bit.ly/3wEnT6f
- 40 IMF (2020) Senegal: request for disbursement under the Rapid Credit Facility and purchase under the Rapid Financing Instrument–Debt Sustainability Analysis. https://bit.ly/3RjIZzv
- 41 UNDP (forthcoming) Africa's public expenditure on adaptation.
- 42 UN-OHRLLS (2009) The impact of climate change on the development prospects of the least developed countries and small island developing states. https://bit.ly/3wGHL8Q
- 43 LDC Group on Climate Change, About us, Overview. www.ldc-climate.org/about-us/overview/
- 44 LDC Group (2019) LDC 2050 Vision Towards a Climate-Resilient Future. www.ldc-climate.org/wpcontent/uploads/2017/12/LDC-Group-Vision-1.pdf

- 45 Chatham House (2021) On the front line of climate change, Somalia needs help. www.chathamhouse. org/2021/12/front-line-climate-change-somalianeeds-help
- 46 IIED (30 November 2015) LDC climate action plans estimated to cost US\$93.7 billion per year. https:// bit.ly/3CJO6nP
- 47 LDC Group on Climate Change (30 October 2021) Least developed countries' expectations for COP26. https://bit.ly/3dXLtV9
- 48 UNEP (14 January 2021) Step up climate change adaptation or face serious human and economic damage — UN report. Press release. https://bit. ly/3ADIVmO
- 49 Mechler, R, Bouwer, LM, Schinko, T, Surminski, S and Linnerooth-Bayer, J (eds) (2019) Loss and damage from climate change: concepts, methods and policy options. Springer. https://bit.ly/3xZx6qw
- 50 Watson, C, Schalatek, L and Evéquoz, A (2022) Climate Finance Regional Briefing: Small Island Developing States. Climate Funds Update. Heinrich Böll Stiftung, Washington DC. https://bit. ly/3RkwUZO. For the list of SIDS and their regional categorisation see both www.un.org/ohrlls/content/ list-sids and https://sustainabledevelopment.un.org/ topics/sids/list
- 51 UN-OHRLLS, About small island developing states, https://bit.ly/3RsjdbT
- 52 IISD (2021) Small islands, large oceans: voices on the frontlines of climate change. https://bit. ly/3pXX09K
- 53 UN-OHRLLS, Multidimensional vulnerability index, www.un.org/ohrlls/mvi
- 54 Useree, D (2021) Redesigning debt: lessons from HIPC for COVID, climate and nature. IIED, London. https://pubs.iied.org/20276iied
- 55 Chabert, G, Cerisola, M and Hakura, D (7 April 2022) Restructuring debt of poorer nations requires more efficient coordination. *IMF blog.* https://bit. ly/3Q4Eebx
- 56 IMF (2017) Debt Sustainability Analysis. www.imf. org/external/pubs/ft/dsa/
- 57 IMF (2020) Joint World Bank-IMF Debt Sustainability Framework for Low-Income Countries. www.imf.org/en/About/ Factsheets/ Sheets/2016/08/01/16/39/Debt-SustainabilityFramework-for-Low-Income-Countries
- 58 IMF (2021) Remarks by IMF Managing Director at the Climate Adaptation Summit. www.imf.org/en/ News/Articles/2021/01/25/sp012521-mdremarksat-the-climate-adaptation-summit

- 59 Gallagher, K and Maldonado, F (2022) Climate change and IMF Debt Sustainability Analysis https://www.bu.edu/gdp/2022/02/10/climatechange-and-imf-debt-sustainability-analysis/
- 60 The World Bank (2022) World development report 2022: finance for an equitable recovery. https://bit. ly/3wFpMzW
- 61 Chamon, MD, Klok, E, Thakoor, VV and Zettelmeyer, J (2022) Debt-for-climate swaps: analysis, design and implementation. IMF. http://bitly.ws/tYSu
- 62 The Commonwealth (2022) Navigating climate finance as a small island state: lessons from Antigua and Barbuda. https://bit.ly/3Rk7Na0
- 63 AOSIS (2022) Innovative AOSIS OSF climate partnership aims to reduce island debt. Alliance of Small Island States. https://bit.ly/3AW6ys9
- 64 Shalal, A. (2021) IMF, World Bank to unveil 'green debt swaps' option by November, Georgieva says. www.reuters.com/article/us-imf-world-bankclimate-swaps-idUSKBN2BV2NU
- 65 Patel, S (2022) Averting the crises: How a new approach to debt could raise US\$400 billion for climate and nature. IIED, London. http://pubs.iied. org/21001IIED
- 66 OECD (2014) Evaluating budget support. https:// bit.ly/3TuvRc3
- 67 EU (2021) Budget support: trends and results 2021. https://bit.ly/3LMBqzk
- 68 About EU GCCA+, What is the EU GCCA+ Initiative? www.gcca.eu/about-eu-gcca
- 69 World Bank Group, Development policy financing (DPF), https://bit.ly/3xWJ9oM
- 70 World Bank (2021) Development policy financing (DPF) retrospective 2021 — share your views. https://bit.ly/3E66S9X
- 71 The World Bank, Program-for-results financing (PforR), www.worldbank.org/en/programs/programfor-results-financing
- 72 See for example, the cases of Grenada and Barbados in Ho, S-J and Fontana, S. (2021) Sovereign debt evolution: the natural disaster clause. Issue no. 11 — Spring 2021. www. clearygottlieb.com/-/media/files/emrj-materials/ issue-11-spring-2021/article\_natural\_disaster\_ clause\_v3-pdf.pdf and Commonwealth Secretariat (2016) Introducing Hurricane Clauses. Lessons from Grenada's recent experience. A countercyclical financial instrument. https:// production-new-commonwealth-files.s3.eu-west-2. amazonaws.com/migrated/inline/Introducing%20 Hurricance%20Clauses.PDF

- 73 IMF (2021) Questions and Answers on Sovereign Debt Issues. www.imf.org/en/About/FAQ/ sovereign-debt#s2q1
- 74 IMF (2022) Special Drawing Rights (SDRs). www. imf.org/en/Topics/special-drawing-right
- 75 Task Force on Climate, Development and the International Monetary Fund (2022) Designing a Resilience and Sustainability Trust. A developmentcentred approach. www.bu.edu/gdp/files/2022/02/ TF-PB-002-FIN.pdf
- 76 Farand, C. (2022) Mia Mottley builds global coalition to make financial system fit for climate action. www.climatechangenews.com/2022/09/23/ mia-mottley-builds-global-coalition-to-makefinancial-system-fit-for-climate-action/

- 77 IMF (2022) Proposal to establish a resilience and sustainability trust. www.imf.org/-/media/Files/ Publications/PP/2022/English/PPEA2022013.ashx
- 78 IMF (2022) Resilience and Sustainability Trust Frequently Asked Questions. www.imf.org/en/ About/FAQ/Resilience-and-Sustainability-Trust
- 79 IIED (2020) Biocredits for nature conservation and poverty reduction. www.iied.org/biocredits-fornature-conservation-poverty-reduction
- 80 UNFCCC (2015) Paris Agreement, Article 9.4. https://unfccc.int/sites/default/files/english\_paris\_ agreement.pdf
- 81 Beirne, J, Renzhi, N and Volz, U (2021) Feeling the heat: Climate risks and the cost of sovereign borrowing. www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/ abs/pii/S1059056021001659?via%3Dihub

Developing countries — especially least developed countries (LDCs) and small island developing states (SIDS) — face huge challenges in financing their current climate and nature needs. The borrowing space of LDCs and SIDS is already significantly constrained by debt, and the 70% of climate finance provided as loans to developing countries is driving further debt distress. Now almost mid-way through the process of agreeing the new collective quantified goal (NCOG) for climate finance mobilisation post-2025, this analysis highlights why it is time to urgently reverse the balance between grants and loans. It highlights why grants must be at least 70% of climate finance for LDCs and SIDS through debt swaps for climate and nature action, climate-related budget support and new reallocated Special Drawing Rights from the IMF for climate action.

IIED is a policy and action research organisation. We promote sustainable development to improve livelihoods and protect the environments on which these livelihoods are built. We specialise in linking local priorities to global challenges. IIED is based in London and works in Africa, Asia, Latin America, the Middle East and the Pacific, with some of the world's most vulnerable people. We work with them to strengthen their voice in the decision-making arenas that affect them — from village councils to international conventions.



Funded by





This report was produced with the generous support of Irish Aid and Sida (Sweden). However, the views expressed do not necessarily represent those of the institutions involved.

